

Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

Molecular and Cellular Neuroscience

journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/ymcne



Neuronal polarization: From spatiotemporal signaling to cytoskeletal dynamics



Max Schelski *, Frank Bradke

German Center for Neurodegenerative Diseases, Sigmund-Freud-Strasse 27, 53127 Bonn, Germany

A R T I C L E I N F O

ABSTRACT

Article history: Received 1 December 2016 Revised 24 March 2017 Accepted 26 March 2017 Available online 28 March 2017

Keywords: Neuronal polarity Feedback loops Signaling Cytoskeleton Axonal growth Neuronal polarization establishes distinct molecular structures to generate a single axon and multiple dendrites. Studies over the past years indicate that this efficient separation is brought about by a network of feedback loops. Axonal growth seems to play a major role in fueling those feedback loops and thereby stabilizing neuronal polarity. Indeed, various effectors involved in feedback loops are pivotal for axonal growth by ultimately acting on the actin and microtubule cytoskeleton. These effectors have key roles in interconnecting actin and microtubule dynamics – a mechanism crucial to commanding the growth of axons. We propose a model connecting signaling with cytoskeletal dynamics and neurite growth to better describe the underlying processes involved in neuronal polarization. We will discuss the current views on feedback loops and highlight the current limits of our understanding.

© 2017 The Authors. Published by Elsevier Inc. This is an open access article under the CC BY license (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/).

Contents

			10
1.	Introd	luction	12
2.	Our co	oncept of polarization	12
	2.1.	Induction of multiple axons by various manipulations	12
	2.2.	Neurite growth as the putative requirement for multiple axons	13
		2.2.1. Mechanical force and destabilization of the actin cytoskeleton	13
		2.2.2. Overexpression of polarity effectors	13
		2.2.3. Multiple axons after axon specification.	13
3.	Feedb	vack loops enable robust neuronal polarization	13
	3.1.	Local activation-global inhibition: the neurite length-dependent feedback	13
		3.1.1. Shootin1	13
		3.1.2. HRas	14
		3.1.3. BDNF-cAMP-PKA loop	14
		3.1.4. Amplification of local activation by signaling feedback loops	15
		3.1.5. Global inhibition: antagonistic role of cAMP and cGMP in distant neurites.	15
		3.1.6. Influence of adhesion-induced signaling	15
		3.17. Modelling the loop.	15
	3.2	Fueling neurite-length dependent feedback by trafficking	15
	3.2.	321 Unified directionality and increased number of microtubules	16
		3.2.2 Post-translational modifications of microtubules	16
		3.2.3 Enhancing the effect of increased transport by local translation	16
	33	Executing the signals: the PI3K signaling cascade	16
	3.4	Neurite Length dependent global inhibition	17
	3. 1 . 3.5	Is the pairite length dependent feedback loop percessing for percent polarization?	17
1	J.J. Avona		17
4.	77XUIId		17
	4.1.		1/

* Corresponding author.

E-mail address: max.schelski@dzne.de (M. Schelski).

http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.mcn.2017.03.008

1044-7431/© 2017 The Authors. Published by Elsevier Inc. This is an open access article under the CC BY license (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/).

	4.2.	Generation of force during axonal growth.
	4.3.	Mechanisms that trigger axonal growth
	4.4.	Increased translation of myosin II forces into growth cone advance
	4.5.	Increased actin-mediated protrusion by Rac1
	4.6.	Regulation of actin turnover by Cdc42
	4.7.	Regulation of microtubule mediated force
		4.7.1. Regulation of the protrusion of microtubules into the P-domain
		4.7.2. Rac1 mediated stabilization by inhibition of stathmin
		4.7.3. PI3K mediated stabilization of P-domain microtubules by MAPs and + TIPs
		4.7.4. Regulation of P-domain microtubules through MAPs by GSK3beta
		4.7.5. Regulation of P-domain microtubules through + TIPs by GSK3beta
		4.7.6. Role of direct P-domain microtubule stabilization during neuronal polarization.
		4.7.7. Regulation of P-domain microtubules by actin.
		4.7.8. Microtubule dynamics during polarization
	4.8.	Regulation of membrane insertion
		4.8.1. Membrane insertion during axonal growth
		4.8.2. Membrane insertion mediated by Rap1B activation
	4.9.	Coordination of actin dynamics and membrane insertion by P-domain microtubules
		4.9.1. Membrane insertion mediated by P-domain microtubules
		4.9.2. Increase of actin-mediated force generation through P-domain microtubules.
		4.9.3. Coordination of actin polymerization by P-domain microtubules
	4.10.	Local signal amplification
		4.10.1. P-domain microtubule mediated transport
		4.10.2. Spatially targeted endocytosis and exocytosis
	4.11.	Conclusion
5.	Actin v	waves
	5.1.	Regulation of actin waves
	5.2.	Effects of actin waves
	5.3.	Actin waves in neuronal polarization
6.	Conclu	1sion
Ackn	owledg	gements \ldots 2^{2}
Refer	ences.	25

1. Introduction

Neuronal cells function as complex computational units with specific input and output sites. The input is gathered by dendrites, processed, and the resulting output is relayed through the axon via action potentials to specific targets. This difference between dendrites and the axon is crucial to the function of neurons. It is a result of differences between dendrites and axons on many levels, down to the ultrastructure and molecular composition. The underlying separation of proteins is precise, with several proteins being exclusively present in one specific compartment. How can neurons establish a robustly polarized structure?

The process of neuronal polarization has been studied for decades with dissociated hippocampal neurons being the most commonly used experimental system (Bradke and Dotti, 2000a; Arimura and Kaibuchi, 2007). The establishment of polarity in dissociated hippocampal neurons can be divided into five stages. Soon after plating, neurons develop a lamellipodium (stage 1), from which several small neurites emerge within a few hours (stage 2). Alternating neurites extend in brief growth phases while keeping similar lengths, until one of them breaks the symmetry, usually within 24 h after plating. This neurite grows for an extended period of time and will become the axon, while the other neurites pause (stage 3). Within one week, the remaining neurites branch and later develop into dendrites (stage 4). Eventually, the axon matures further and may form axonal branches, while synapses form (stage 5) (Dotti et al., 1988). Neuronal polarity in dissociated neurons is established without directional external cues - in a stochastic manner. This indicates the cell-inherent capability of these cells to polarize and the convenience of hippocampal neurons to study these mechanisms.

What drives cell-autonomous neuronal polarization? This review covers the connection between signaling pathways and cytoskeletal dynamics during neuronal polarization. For this purpose, we will first integrate feedback loops and axonal growth in one model of neuronal polarization. In turn, we will go into the details of the proposed model. We will highlight feedback loops as a concept responsible for robust induction of neuronal polarity. This will be followed by a discussion of cytoskeletal mechanisms during axonal growth. Lastly, we connect feedback-loop effectors to cytoskeletal dynamics and review actin waves as a mechanism for the induction of neuronal polarity.

2. Our concept of polarization

Axonal specification of a given neurite can be characterized by three sequential processes: initial molecular polarization, axonal growth, and complete molecular polarization. In stage 2, one or two neurites show an initial molecular polarization, which may or may not fluctuate between different neurites. This initial molecular polarization can probably be stabilized by neurite growth. Indeed, neurite growth is necessary for stabilization of KIF5C accumulation and in turn for complete molecular polarization (Yamamoto et al., 2012). This molecular polarization at first is not restricted to axon-specific factors but rather seems to be a vectorial flow (Bradke and Dotti, 1999). If this model should be true, it should not only explain physiological axon specification but also the development of multiple axons, induced by different means.

2.1. Induction of multiple axons by various manipulations

Different manipulations can induce multiple axons: (1) overexpression of polarity effectors, like Par3 (Schwamborn and Püschel, 2004), (2) overexpression of constitutively active or hyperactive polarity effectors, like Rap1 and Cdc42 respectively (Schwamborn and Püschel, 2004), and (3) bath application of drugs that stabilize microtubules or destabilize the actin cytoskeleton, like Taxol (Witte et al., 2008) and CytoD, respectively (Bradke and Dotti, 1999). Destabilizing actin (Bradke and Dotti, 1999) or stabilizing microtubules (Witte et al., 2008) in a single neurite, or stretching a neurite with mechanical force (Lamoureux et al., 2002), induces axonal specification of this neurite. Of note, even in stage 3 neurons, destabilization of the actin cytoskeleton (Bradke and Dotti, 2000b), stabilization of microtubules (Gomis-Rüth et al., 2008) or stretching force (Lamoureux et al., 2002) can induce multiple axons or a second axon, respectively. Microtubule stabilization may induce axonal specification and multiple axons by increasing anterograde transport. Actin destabilization and mechanical force, on the other hand, probably do not have a direct impact on anterograde transport.

The fact that both, mechanical stretching and actin destabilization can induce axon specification in stage 2 and stage 3 neurons indicates a common effect triggered by both. One common effect is increased neurite length. This would support the idea that neurite growth is the crucial step for axon specification. But how can multiple axons and the induction of a second axon, after axon specification already took place, be explained?

2.2. Neurite growth as the putative requirement for multiple axons

Axon specification can be viewed as a process that requires a certain stable concentration of polarity effectors in a neurite. Usually, one neurite alone claims most of the polarity effectors and becomes the axon. Polarity effectors probably only accumulate in one neurite due to the efficiency of the feedback-loop network. This network keeps one neurite in a growth promoting state, while the others are maintained in a growth-inhibitory state (Fig. 3). In the following paragraphs we will explain how this model can explain the induction of multiple axons under different conditions.

2.2.1. Mechanical force and destabilization of the actin cytoskeleton

Applying mechanical force or destabilizing the actin cytoskeleton converts all neurites from a growth-inhibitory state into a growth-promoting state. During this process, polarity effectors accumulate similarly in all neurites. If the concentration of polarity effectors, necessary for axon specification, is only a fraction of the total amount within the cell, all neurites could surpass this concentration and thereby become an axon. This could explain the induction of multiple axons in the framework of one model.

2.2.2. Overexpression of polarity effectors

Overexpression of polarity effectors increases their availability and thereby prevents negative feedback on minor neurites. In turn, these overexpressed effectors might accumulate faster in more neurites, increase their growth and ultimately induce multiple axons. However, an alternative explanation for multiple axons in overexpression systems can be an adaptive increase in expression of many different factors by the cell. The concentration of a variety of polarity effectors would no longer be limited. Consequently, this would prevent the negative feedback on minor neurites.

2.2.3. Multiple axons after axon specification

Induction of multiple axons after axon specification could be caused by a dynamic regulation of the transport of polarity effectors. In turn, the transport may not be fixed to the axon. Changing the length of neurites could thus change transport. Therefore, even after one axon is specified, a length increase in another neurite may serve as a sufficient drive to redistribute polarity effectors. While neurite growth usually is inhibited in minor neurites after axon specification, this inhibition can be relieved by for example actin destabilization. This would drive the redistribution of polarity effectors and in turn the induction of a second axon or multiple axons.

3. Feedback loops enable robust neuronal polarization

During neuronal polarization, a spherical cell develops into a highlycompartmentalized cell with clearly defined borders between dendrites and the axon. The underlying signaling pathways generate a high morphological and molecular contrast between dendrites and the axon. High-contrast is crucial for a variety of biological phenomena on very different levels, including vision and cell differentiation. One effective way to accomplish high contrast of two processes is by generating a bidirectional negative feedback between both processes. In such a system, small, stochastic differences between the responses of both processes are amplified into an all-or-nothing response. For neuronal polarity, this means to break the symmetry at the transition to stage 3 by amplifying the difference of spatially confined signals within one neurite, the future axon, versus the other neurites, the future dendrites.

3.1. Local activation-global inhibition: the neurite length-dependent feedback

The first feedback loop to be proposed was solely based on neurite length. Goslin and Banker cut the longest neurite shortly after it outgrew the others and monitored which of the other neurites would become the longest and in turn the axon (Goslin and Banker, 1989). They found that whenever one neurite exceeded all other neurites by 10 µm just after cutting, it would almost always (96% of cases) become the new axon. However, if this criterion was not met, it was not possible to predict which neurite would become the axon. This indicates that neurite length acts as self-promoting feedback to enable axon generation. The authors mention one possible explanation: a growth-promoting protein that is available in limited amounts. This protein should be transported actively to the growth cone, while diffusing back to the soma. Since the rate of retrograde diffusion would be lower in longer neurites, the concentration of the protein would be higher, the longer the neurite. However, since the protein would only be available in limited amounts, an increased concentration in one neurite would lead to a reduced amount in other neurites. Thus, the growth would be increased in one neurite (local activation) but reduced in all other neurites (global inhibition). In fact, the increase of growth speed of one neurite during polarization results in a reduction of growth speed of the other neurites, supporting this model. Similar loops appear to act not only in neurons that undergo initial neuronal polarization but also in neurons that formed functional synapses and are well integrated in synaptic circuits, as these neurons transform a dendrite to an axon when cut close to the cell body (Gomis-Rüth et al., 2008).

To participate in these feedback loops, a certain factor (1) should be transported anterogradely to accumulate in the axonal growth cone, where it (2) should promote neurite growth. Several factors that fulfill these criteria have been identified:

3.1.1. Shootin1

Shootin1 fuels axonal growth by a neurite-length dependent increase of anterograde transport that further increases neurite-growth by force generation in the growth cone (Toriyama et al., 2006). While Shootin1 accumulation fluctuates between different neurites during stage 2, it stably accumulates in the future axon during stage 3. Knock down of Shootin1 inhibits polarization and localization of Phosphatidylinositol (3,4,5)-trisphosphate (PIP3) on axonal tips (Toriyama et al., 2006). Shootin1 is transported by actin waves to growth cones (Winans et al., 2016; Toriyama et al., 2006), which causes the fluctuations in its localization. Actin waves are periodically occurring waves moving along the neurite shaft that are associated with protein transport and increased neurite outgrowth (Winans et al., 2016; Flynn et al., 2009; Toriyama et al., 2006). Shootin1 is regulated by p21-mediated kinase (PAK1)-mediated phosphorylation (Toriyama et al., 2013), which is a downstream target of Ras-Related C3 Botulinum Toxin Substrate 1 (Rac1) (Brown et al., 1996) and implicated in neuronal polarity

(Jacobs et al., 2007). However, the physiological role of Shootin1 during neuronal polarization is still unclear.

adenosine monophosphate (cAMP) - protein kinase A (PKA) loop described below (Cheng et al., 2011a). To date, the physiological role of the HRas - PI3K feedback loop is unclear.

3.1.2. HRas

HRas is implicated in the promotion of neurite growth through a positive feedback loop involving PI3K. Knockdown of HRas inhibits axon specification (Fivaz et al., 2008). HRas induces axon specification by activating phosphoinositide 3-kinase (PI3K) (Yoshimura et al., 2006). In polarized neurons, HRas activity is increased in the tip of the axon, while inhibiting its downstream target PI3K abolishes this activity (Fivaz et al., 2008). This indicates the presence of a positive feedback loop between HRas and PI3K (Fig. 1, I). Moreover, HRas is recruited to the tip of the longest neurite by vesicular transport, in turn reducing the HRas concentration in minor neurites (Fivaz et al., 2008). The C-terminal palmitoylation motif in HRas is responsible for its axonal localization. This motif recruits proteins to the axon, hinting at a general sorting mechanism. (El-Husseini et al., 2001; Chai et al., 2013). However, neither the mechanism of axonal recruitment nor of HRas activation by PI3K is known. It is possible that HRas is recruited by PI3K through retrograde signaling of tropomyosin receptor kinase B (TrkB), which is involved in the brain derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF)-cyclic

3.1.3. BDNF-cAMP-PKA loop

BDNF activates TrkB and thereby adenylyl cyclase. This leads to increased production of cAMP, which activates PKA (Cheng et al., 2011a) and probably exchange protein directly activated by cAMP (Epac) (Muñoz-Llancao et al., 2015). This BDNF-induced signaling in turn increases the secretion of BDNF and TrkB insertion in the cell membrane. The positive feedback loop involving BDNF is depicted in Fig. 1, II. Importantly, TrkB signals to PI3K, which increases anterograde transport of TrkB from the soma. This indicates a mechanism by which a limiting pool of TrkB within the cell would be concentrated in the future axon. Indeed, while all neurites are able to secret BDNF when stimulated with BDNF in early stages, only the future axon is able to do so in stage 3 (Cheng et al., 2011a). Moreover, PKA (Shelly et al., 2010) and EPAC (Muñoz-Llancao et al., 2015) are important regulators of neuronal polarity via several signaling pathways. Besides TrkB receptors, the IGF-1 receptor was proposed to be involved in a positive feedback loop involving PI3K and regulating IGF-1 receptor insertion (Dupraz et al., 2009).



Fig. 1. Feedback loops during neuronal polarization. In stage 2, all neurites are approximately the same length. At one point, one neurite extends more than the others, marking the entry to stage 3. This is thought to be accomplished by a neurite-length dependent redistribution of polarity effectors that are available at limited quantity. Polarity effectors are transported anterogradely into the growth cones and diffuse back retrogradely. Retrograde diffusion is lower for longer neurites, thus increased growth leads to increased accumulation. Moreover, anterograde transport is increased upon axonal growth. Polarity effectors themselves increase growth and thereby fuel the positive feedback loop. Since polarity effectors are limited in quantity, accumulation in the growth cone of the future axon leads to a lower concentration in minor neurites. In turn, minor neurites grow less. To initiate the initial neurite growth, necessary to increase the accumulation of polarity effectors, small signaling fluctuations are thought to be increased by signaling feedback loops (I–III), depicted in the lower panel. The product of PI3K activity (PIP3), Rap1B, Cdc42, Par3 and Rac1 increase axonal growth by mechanisms illustrated in Fig. 2. Abbreviations: ras-related C3 botulinum toxin substrate 1 (Rac1), Cell division control protein 42 homolog (Cdc42), Phosphatidylinositol (3,4,5)-trisphosphate (PIP3), Ras-related protein 1B (Rap1B), phosphoinositide 3-kinase (PI3K), tropomyosin receptor kinase B (TrkB), brain derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF), cyclic adenosine monophosphate (cAMP), protein kinase A (PKA).

This indicates that an increase in receptor activation by a positive feedback loop might be a general mechanism during neuronal polarization. Nevertheless, knockout models of TrkB appear not to have an effect in neuronal polarization (Klein et al., 1993). The physiological role of the IGF-1 receptor in neuronal polarization remains to be shown in knockout models.

3.1.4. Amplification of local activation by signaling feedback loops

The neurite-length dependent feedback loop relies on the neuritelength dependent accumulation of growth-promoting factors. If these factors are implicated in growth-promoting signaling feedback-loops, this could further amplify the local increase in growth. As described above, HRas and BDNF indeed are part of positive feedback loops (Fivaz et al., 2008, Cheng et al., 2011a). Interestingly, both feedback loops activate PI3K, suggesting a synergistic interplay of both pathways and thus increased activation of PI3K. Importantly, downstream targets of PI3K play an important role in increasing neurite growth (Section 4). In summary, accumulation of growth-promoting factors might increase neurite growth supra-linearly by promoting local signaling feedback loops.

3.1.5. Global inhibition: antagonistic role of cAMP and cGMP in distant neurites

It was proposed that long-range growth-inhibition of other neurites is caused by an inhibitory factor (Shelly et al., 2010). However, experimental results that suggested this, can be explained without the presence of an inhibitory factor. In detail, it was found that stimulation of one neurite with the adenylyl cyclase activator forskolin, to locally induce cAMP production, leads to a reduction in cGMP in this neurite. Unstimulated, distant neurites on the other hand show the opposite effect. Most often, the forskolin-stimulated neurite becomes the axon. Instead of an inhibitory factor, neurite-length dependent feedback mechanisms could mediate these effects. An increase in cAMP levels would lead to BDNF release, activating TrkB, and in turn leading to PI3K activation and TrkB accumulation (Section 3.1.3). Since the HRas feedback loop also signals via PI3K, this would reduce the concentration of both targets in the other neurites, thereby reducing the baseline activity of the feedback loop. In turn, cAMP levels and PKA activity would be decreased. Experimental results could support this hypothesis: the onset of the reduction of cAMP in the other neurites is after 9 min, steadily falling until 18 min (Shelly et al., 2010). The transport of TrkB could be estimated by looking at the transport of HRas, as this is also specifically recruited in the axon (Fivaz et al., 2008). The increase in HRas concentration reaches 60% after 8 min, while the maximum is reached after over 15 min (Fivaz et al., 2008). A similar reduction of PKA activity in other neurites after 10 min was also observed when locally applying BDNF beads to one neurite, but to a lower extent (Cheng et al., 2011a). While this model is very appealing, the different time constants remain to be experimentally measured. Subsequently, the process should be modeled to show its accuracy. Moreover, its physiological relevance during neuronal polarization needs to be tested.

3.1.6. Influence of adhesion-induced signaling

Adhesion molecules, like laminin, can activate signaling pathways that speed up axon specification (Lein et al., 1992). Interestingly, the effect of laminin on neurite growth is a good indication of the neuritelength dependent feedback loop. Addition of laminin first increases growth of all neurites (Lochter and Schachner, 1993). Once one neurite outgrew the other neurites, growth of minor neurites stalls, while the major neurite continues to grow faster (Lochter and Schachner, 1993). Stalling of the growth of minor neurites seems to occur later without laminin addition. How is the preferred increase of growth in the major neurite by laminin accomplished? Laminin increases neurite growth through integrin-beta 1 (Itgb1) (Lei et al., 2012). Itgb1 signaling is increased in the nascent axon, probably due to Itgb1-accumulation in the axon (Easley et al., 2006). The resulting increase in axon growth probably accelerates accumulation of polarity effectors in the axon, and consequently depletion of polarity effectors in minor neurites. This could be the reason for the stalled growth of minor neurites, and would support the proposed neurite-length dependent mechanism of global inhibition. Importantly, also other adhesion molecules, like tenascin and fibronectin, influence neurite growth similarly to laminin (Lochter and Schachner, 1993, Lochter et al., 1995).

In summary, adhesion-induced acceleration of axon specification exemplifies the effect of evenly distributed extracellular cues on axon specification. This indicates that the multitude of extracellular signals in vivo, even if not spatially restricted, can speed up axon specification. The effects of laminin addition on cultured, undifferentiated neurons is a good experimental indication of the neurite-length dependent feedback.

3.1.7. Modelling the loop

Until now, we focused on the role of growth-promoting factors in feedback loops, which rely on anterograde transport and retrograde diffusion. However, growth-inhibiting factors could also play a role in establishing neuronal polarity via feedback loops. Indeed, overexpression studies suggest that Ras homolog gene family, member A (RhoA) is a negative regulator of neuronal polarity and is degraded in the axonal growth cone during neuronal polarization (Cheng et al., 2011b). Despite much work on RhoA and its role during neuronal polarization, its physiological role is still unclear. The effectors that trigger degradation might be available to neurites in limited amounts. Accumulation in the axonal growth cone would thus lead to a reduction in minor neurites. In turn, inhibiting factors would accumulate in minor neurites due to reduced degradation. Another, more direct mechanism has been proposed for a length-dependent negative feedback in the shorter neurites. For this, the inhibiting factor would anterogradely diffuse to the neurite tip from which it would be actively transported retrogradely back to the soma. However, to date no growth-inhibiting factor that is transported retrogradely has been found to drive neuronal polarity.

Several mathematical models showed that a positive regulator is sufficient to develop precisely one axon (Samuels et al., 1996, Fivaz et al., 2008, Toriyama et al., 2010, Naoki et al., 2011). For a detailed review of the different models see Inagaki et al., 2011. In a more recent model, anterograde transport, retrograde diffusion and degradation of effectors were included to model neuronal polarization (Naoki et al., 2011). This model can explain numerous experimental findings - like the loss of polarity upon knockdown of the kinesin KIF5C (Nariko et al., 2005), or upon inhibition of the proteasome system (Yan et al., 2006). Comparison of two earlier models (Samuels et al., 1996, Fivaz et al., 2008) using experimental data, indicated that the data did not fit well to any of the models (Wissner-Gross, 2012). However, these models do not include back diffusion or active transport of the polarity effector. Incorporating more recent models that include those mechanisms (Toriyama et al., 2010, Naoki et al., 2011) could have led to a better fit. In summary, the neurite-length dependent feedback probably involves various mechanisms - including transport, diffusion and degradation. Mathematical models help to explain whether the interplay between those mechanisms is sufficient to cause neuronal polarization. The robustness of the multitude of mathematical models exemplifies the robustness of neuronal polarization. However, experiments need to test whether the neurite-length dependent feedback is necessary for neuronal polarization.

3.2. Fueling neurite-length dependent feedback by trafficking

The neurite-length dependent feedback loop relies on the anterograde transport of effectors. An increase in anterograde transport in longer neurites would speed up the enrichment of effectors in the future axon and depletion of effectors in the minor processes. Importantly, several polarity effectors are transported anterogradely to the growth cone by kinesins: Par3 and PIP3 by KIF3 (Nishimura et al., 2004, Horiguchi et al., 2006), Adenomatous polyposis coli (APC), Kinesin Associated Protein 3 (KAP3) and Collapsin response mediator protein 2 (CRMP2) by KIF5 (Kimura et al., 2005, Ruane et al., 2016). Membrane proteins, like the receptors IGF-1 receptor or TrkB, are transported in plasmalemmal precursor vesicles (PPVs) to neurites (Morfini et al., 1997, Arimura et al., 2009, Huang et al., 2011). Interestingly, membrane transport and transmembrane receptors like TrkB are polarized to the neurite that later develops into the axon (Gärtner et al., 2014). Indeed, anterograde transport of soluble proteins and vesicles to the nascent axon is increased (Bradke and Dotti, 1997). In specified axons, this transport is cargo-selective due to several filters and sorting mechanisms (Galiano et al., 2012, Maniar et al., 2011, Yau et al., 2014, Van Beuningen et al., 2015, Del Castillo et al., 2015). However, in unspecified neurites, anterograde transport seems to be an unspecific vectorial flow (Bradke and Dotti, 1997).

What mechanisms could drive the increase of the vectorial flow to the nascent axon? Different mechanisms seem to increase anterograde transport in the nascent axon: (1) increased number of microtubules, (2) unified directionality of microtubules and (3) post translational modification of microtubules.

3.2.1. Unified directionality and increased number of microtubules

Increased number and enriched plus-end-out orientation of microtubules in the nascent axon could play an important role in increasing anterograde transport. The number of microtubules is higher in the shaft of the nascent axon compared to minor neurites (Yu and Baas, 1994, Seetapun and Odde, 2010). Moreover, microtubules within neurites at stage 2 are bidirectionally oriented (Yau et al., 2016). Upon neuronal polarization, the amount of plus-end-out oriented microtubules gradually increases, until they are the sole species of microtubules in the axon (Yau et al., 2016, Kapitein and Hoogenraad, 2010). How is the directionality of microtubules regulated? An active mechanism based on TRIM46 starts to stabilize unidirectionality of microtubules only after an axon is already specified (Van Beuningen and Hoogenraad, 2016). A mathematical model, developed by Seetapun and Odde (2010), proposes a passive mechanism for the enrichment of the number of microtubules and microtubules with plus-end-out directionality. This model only relies on increased neurite length, it does not involve any other molecular mechanisms. However, the model does not provide a compelling explanation for the presence of entirely unidirectional plus-end-out microtubules in the axon. However, predictions of the model for the neurite-length dependent accumulation of microtubules are consistent with current data.

3.2.2. Post-translational modifications of microtubules

Post-translational modifications of tubulin could contribute to the increased anterograde trafficking in the nascent axon by influencing binding of kinesins to microtubules. Indeed, kinesin binding during axon specification is differentially regulated in the nascent axon and minor neurites, as indicated by kinesin overexpression studies. While KIF5C (kinesin 1) accumulates in the tip of the nascent axon, KIF1A is distributed to all neurite tips similarly (Jacobson et al., 2006). Accumulation of kinesin 1 can be redirected from the axon to all neurites by taxol treatment (Hammond et al., 2010). As taxol influences posttranslational modifications of microtubules, these modifications may be causal for axon-specific transport. In the nascent axon, post-translational modifications are increased compared to minor neurites (Witte et al., 2008, Hammond et al., 2010). Specifically, microtubules in the nascent axon show increased acetylation (Witte et al., 2008, Hammond et al., 2010) and de-tyrosination (Hammond et al., 2010). Tyrosinated tubulin inhibits and acetylated tubulin promotes kinesin 1 binding (Konishi and Setou, 2009, Hammond et al., 2010). Thus, both modifications lead to increased kinesin binding in the nascent axon. Apart from post-translational modifications, kinesin 1 binds stronger to GTP-tubulin and is increased in the nascent axon (Nakata et al., 2011). Importantly, increasing solely tubulin acetylation, by histone deacetylase (HDAC) inhibitors, is not sufficient to redirect kinesin 1 accumulation to all neurites. Interestingly, the ability to redirect kinesin 1 to all neurites correlates with the induction of multiple axons, as taxol induces multiple axons and HDAC inhibitors do not (Witte et al., 2008). Since taxol treatment redirects kinesin 1 to all neurites, several posttranslational modifications might be necessary to effectively regulate kinesin-binding in neurons.

3.2.3. Enhancing the effect of increased transport by local translation

All mathematical models of neuronal polarity assume a constant expression rate of polarity effectors and anterograde trafficking as the sole mean of protein accumulation at neurite tips. However, mRNA can also be transported anterogradely to the neurite tip, to be in turn translated there (Preitner et al., 2014, Perry et al., 2016). This would result in an additional trafficking-dependent accumulation of proteins that increase neurite growth. One of the targets that transports mRNA to the growth cone is APC (Preitner et al., 2014). APC is not only transported to the growth cone by kinesins (see above), but is also involved in neuronal polarization and axon growth (Zhou et al., 2004, Shi et al., 2004) (see Sections 4.7.4, 4.7.5). Among many other mRNAs, APC transports the mRNA for beta2B-tubulin, which itself is important for axon growth (Preitner et al., 2014). In addition to beta2B-tubulin, the polarity effector Par3 is locally translated in the growth cone (Hengst et al., 2009). Local translation of Par3 is activated by the growth factors Netrin-1 and NGF (Hengst et al., 2009). In summary, local translation of neurite-growth promoting factors might amplify the effect of increased axon-directed transport on axon specification.

3.3. Executing the signals: the PI3K signaling cascade

Several central regulators of neuronal polarity are part of the same signaling cascade (PI3K signaling cascade) that executes signals of the mentioned feedback loops (Fig. 1, III). The PI3K signaling cascade comprises PI3K, Ras-related protein 1B (Rap1B), the Par complex and the RhoGTPases Cell division control protein 42 homolog (Cdc42) and Rac1. These master regulators are connected to different networks of downstream effector molecules of neuronal polarity (reviewed in Namba et al., 2015). In addition, different feedback loops act via PI3K and thus activate the PI3K signaling cascade (see Sections 3.1.1, 3.1.3 and 3.1.4). Thus, the PI3K signaling cascade could act as an executer of different feedback loops.

The signaling cascade from PI3K via Cdc42 and the Par complex to Rac1 has been investigated in different studies (Bokoch et al., 1996, Schwamborn and Püschel, 2004). To date, one study showed that expression of constitutively active Rap1B rescues defects in polarity caused by PI3K inhibition (Schwamborn and Püschel, 2004). This could suggest that Rap1B is a downstream target of PI3K and thus part of the described signaling cascade. Alternatively, Rap1B may not be a downstream target of PI3K but may activate the PI3K downstream effector Cdc42 (Namba et al., 2015).

Interestingly, PI3K downstream targets may also activate PI3K, opening the possibility of a positive feedback loop. This is supported by the increased activity of PI3K in primary neurons upon expression of constitutively active variants of its downstream targets Rap1B and Cdc42 (Schwamborn and Püschel, 2004). Moreover, in growth cones of PC12 cells, a feedback loop between PIP3 and the RhoGTPases Cdc42 and Rac1 is reported (Aoki et al., 2005, Aoki et al., 2007). In non-neuronal cells, PI3K is directly activated by its downstream targets Cdc42 and Rac1 (Zheng et al., 1994, Bokoch et al., 1996, Yang et al., 2012). During axon specification, accumulation of PIP3 in the growth cone of the nascent axon may further support the presence of the PI3K feedback loop to fuel this accumulation (Shi et al., 2003, Arimura et al., 2004, Ménager et al., 2004). However, PIP3 accumulation was not proven to depend on a feedback loop involving the Par complex and RhoGTPases. Alternatively, the accumulation of PIP3 could be caused

by HRas (Fivaz et al., 2008) (Section 3.1.2) or by a neurite-length dependent increase of vesicular transport (Section 3.2) of PIP3 (Horiguchi et al., 2006).

In summary, the importance of a positive feedback loop between PI3K, the Par complex and RhoGTPases for neuronal polarity has yet to be proven in primary neurons. It is possible that a negative feedback, e.g. from GTPase-activating proteins (GAPs) to Cdc42 and Rac1, prevents signal amplification of the PI3K feedback loop (Arimura and Kaibuchi, 2007). Further experiments will be necessary to directly address the role of this feedback loop during neuronal polarization. Independent of its role as a feedback loop, the PI3K signaling cascade could connect the main signaling hubs of neuronal polarity, and thus might trigger their coordinated activation. It should be noted that some parts of the PI3K signaling cascade rely on overexpression studies. In fact, Cdc42 KO neurons do not show a change in Rac1 activation (Garvalov et al., 2007). Moreover, Par3 and Par6 do not regulate neuronal polarity in flies (Rolls and Doe, 2004). Further studies using knockout models will help to reveal the physiological relevance of this signaling cascade and its potential role as a feedback loop.

3.4. Neurite-length dependent global inhibition

Until now, we focused on neurite-length dependent local accumulation and global depletion of polarity effectors to increase neurite length. However, neurite growth is also restricted by a neurite-length dependent signal in the soma (Rishal et al., 2012, Albus et al., 2013). This signal restricts the maximum neurite length through kinesin and dynein (Rishal et al., 2012). Interestingly, knockdown of kinesin and dynein both result in an increased maximum neurite length (Rishal et al., 2012). This suggests that kinesin and dynein are both promoting the signal in the soma. Based on this data, it is possible that an effector is transported anterogradely to the neurite tip, where the effector is changed, to be retrogradely transported to the soma. A mathematical model confirmed the feasibility of this mechanism and predicted the inhibition of the anterograde transport by the retrogradely transported changed effector (Rishal et al., 2012). From start of the anterograde transport to finishing of the retrograde transport, there is a time delay. Due to this delay, the model showed that the inhibition of the anterograde transport varies periodically and leads to a sinusoidal variation of the signal at the soma (Rishal et al., 2012). The time delay depends on the length of the transport way, which is determined by the neurite length. Thus, the frequency of the signal at the soma decreases when the neurite elongates.

The main effector for the signal in the soma is importinBeta mRNA which is translated at the neurite tip (Perry et al., 2016). ImportinBeta is bound by nucleolin, which permits the association and the transport to the neurite tip by kinesins. In the soma, importinBeta may regulate neurite outgrowth by regulating gene expression. Blocking the association of nucleolin with KIF1A increases total outgrowth of all neurites already after 2 h of neurite growth in DRG neurons (Perry et al., 2016). This indicates that the mechanism does not only restrict the maximum neurite length but also early neurite growth. The influence of this mechanism on neuronal polarization has not been investigated. However, due to the reduction of axonal growth, it is possible that this mechanism slows down the specification of an axon. Further experiments and careful modelling will be necessary to unravel the role of the neurite-length dependent global-inhibition in axon specification.

3.5. Is the neurite-length dependent feedback loop necessary for neuronal polarization?

The described mathematical models of neuronal polarization rely on the contribution of neurite length as the driving force for an asymmetric accumulation of factors. However, before a single neurite starts growing more than the others (stage 2), several polarity effectors already accumulate in this neurite – for example activated IGF-1 receptor (Dupraz et al., 2009), activated cofilin (Garvalov et al., 2007), Rap1 (Schwamborn and Püschel, 2004), plasma membrane ganglioside sialidase (PMGS) (Silva et al., 2005), Liver Kinase B1 (LKB1) and Ste20 Related Adaptor (STRAD) (Shelly et al., 2007). We will refer to the accumulation of such effectors as initial molecular polarization. Morphologically polarized neurons (stage 3) in turn show an accumulation of several additional effectors in the nascent axon, for example dephospho-Tau (Mandell and Banker, 1996), CRMP2 (Inagaki et al., 2000), phosphorylated (inactivated) Glycogen synthase kinase 3 beta (GSK3beta) (Jiang et al., 2005), ILK (Guo et al., 2007), Par3 (Shi et al., 2003) and HRas (Fivaz et al., 2008). Initial molecular polarization, without concomitant axon growth, might be triggered by signaling feedback loops. These feedback loops could restrict the molecular changes to one neurite - possibly by a length-independent increase in transport. Indeed, in a third of stage 2 neurons, microtubule stabilization is increased in a single neuron (Witte et al., 2008), which could serve as a molecular basis for increased transport. However, initial molecular polarization without axonal growth is probably not sufficient to complete molecular polarization, like dephospho-Tau accumulation. When neurons were physically prevented from growing neurites longer than 20 µm, not a single neuron developed a dephospho-Tau positive neurite (Yamamoto et al., 2012). This suggests that there is an initial molecular polarization in one neurite that is predictive for axon development, but only when one neurite outgrows the other neurites, is molecular polarization complete. Thus, axonal growth seems to be imperative for complete molecular polarization. Disturbing axonal growth by the knockout of factors implicated in axonal growth noticeably reduces the number of neurons polarizing (Garvalov et al., 2007, Tahirovic et al., 2010). This exemplifies that factors that play a crucial role in axonal growth might have the inherent ability to contribute to neuronal polarity. This raises the important questions how axons grow and how this growth is regulated.

4. Axonal growth

4.1. Cytoskeleton in the growth cone

Axons grow at their tip, the growth cone. This is a highly dynamic structure able to sense and integrate a variety of signals to direct the axon to its target. Signals controlling axonal growth eventually converge on the microtubule and actin cytoskeleton (Lowery and Vactor, 2009). For an in-depth explanation of cytoskeletal dynamics see other reviews on actin (Pollard, 2016) and microtubules (Kapitein and Hoogenraad, 2015, Coles and Bradke, 2015). Structurally, the growth cone is highly compartmentalized, consisting of a central domain (C-domain), a peripheral domain (P-domain) and an intermediary transition zone (T-zone) (Schaefer et al., 2002, Dent and Gertler, 2003). The C-domain mainly comprises microtubule bundles entering the growth cone from the axon shaft (stable microtubules) (Dent and Gertler, 2003). The P-domain is dominated by dynamic actin structures: lamellipodia and filopodia, and a few microtubules (Dent and Gertler, 2003). The microtubules in the P-domain are sensitive to microtubule depolymerizing drugs, suggesting that they are highly dynamic (Bamburg et al., 1986). In the T-zone, myosin II-induced contraction of F-actin generates condensed actomyosin structures – called actin arcs (Dent and Gertler, 2003). Myosin II activity in actomyosin structures induces a retrograde-directed pulling force against the actin cytoskeleton. In addition, peripheral actin polymerization leads to a leading edge-directed force. Due to high membrane tension (Craig et al., 2012), however, this leading edge-directed force does not deform the membrane but instead exerts to a retrograde-directed force. Both, actomyosin-induced pulling force and peripheral actin polymerization lead to a retrograde-directed force that pulls actin into the T-zone (retrograde flow) (Dent and Gertler, 2003, Medeiros et al., 2006). There, actin filaments are severed into smaller pieces to be again available as G-actin for polymerization at the tip of the filament (Dent and Gertler, 2003). How are the actin

and microtubule cytoskeleton within the growth cone restructured to move the growth cone forward?

4.2. Generation of force during axonal growth

Growth cone advance happens in three phases: protrusion, engorgement and consolidation (Lowery and Vactor, 2009). It is still unclear which mechanisms drive force generation to enable axon growth. There are two main hypothesized mechanisms for force generation during neurite growth. The clutch hypothesis relies on generation of traction forces between the growth cone and the extracellular-matrix celladhesion molecules. Actin filaments anchor at adhesion sites in the Pdomain which uncouples the actin filaments from retrograde flow (Mitchison and Kirschner, 1988). In turn, peripheral polymerization of actin filaments induces protrusions, while myosin II pulls the T-zone closer to the adhesion site, thereby generating traction forces (protrusion phase) (Mitchison and Kirschner, 1988). During this process, actin arcs reorient in the direction of growth (Schaefer et al., 2008). Stable microtubules can then grow up to the new adhesion site (engorgement phase) and the axon shaft is elongated by bundling of microtubules in the former C-domain (consolidation phase) (Lowery and Vactor, 2009). Several studies show evidence for the clutch hypothesis and thus traction forces in Aplysia bag cell neurons (Suter et al., 1998, Schaefer et al., 2008, Hyland et al., 2014) and in mammalian hippocampal neurons (Bard et al., 2008, Toriyama et al., 2013, Garcia et al., 2015).

However, experimental evidence supports the notion of additional mechanisms of force generation. In hippocampal neurons, growth spurts do not correlate with traction (Koch et al., 2012). Moreover, established neurites can still grow without filopodia and lamellipodia (Marsh and Letourneau, 1984, Bentley and Toroian-Raymond, 1986, Bradke and Dotti, 1999), structures necessary for actin-mediated force generation. Normally, microtubules are intimately connected to actin (Sections 4.7.7, 4.9.2, 4.9.3). For example, actin can inhibit microtubule growth by coupling to retrograde flow (Lin and Forscher, 1995, Schaefer et al., 2002, Burnette et al., 2007). Thus, the possibility of microtubules to generate force in the presence of only residual actin does not necessarily mean that microtubules generate force during physiological neurite growth. Still, studies independent of actin depolymerization indicate that microtubule-mediated force generation could noticeably contribute to neurite growth. These studies propose that force generation is either due to polymerization in the P-domain (Rauch et al., 2013), or due to pushing forces originating in the axon (Roossien et al., 2013, Lu et al., 2013). Further studies will be necessary to elucidate the contribution of microtubules and actin to force generation during neurite growth. In summary, it is still unclear how the force is generated to drive axon growth. However, we already know more about mechanisms that trigger axonal growth.

4.3. Mechanisms that trigger axonal growth

Mechanisms that increase neurite growth in the axon are reflected in its cytoskeletal architecture. The actin and microtubule cytoskeleton differ in the growth cone of the axon compared to the growth cones of minor neurites. The axonal growth cone shows a more dynamic actin cytoskeleton (Bradke and Dotti, 1999) and more microtubule polymerization in the P-domain (Witte et al., 2008). Moreover, more microtubules are present in the axon shaft (Seetapun and Odde, 2010) and these microtubules are more stable (Witte et al., 2008). Destabilizing the actin cytoskeleton within a single neurite, or alternatively stabilizing the microtubule cytoskeleton, causes that specific neurite to differentiate into the axon in most (70–80%) cultured neurons as demonstrated with cytoD (Bradke and Dotti, 1999) and taxol (Witte et al., 2008) respectively. This shows that differences in cytoskeletal dynamics have a functional impact on neurite growth. What are the physiological mechanisms that induce these changes in the cytoskeleton of the nascent axon and how does this increase neurite-growth? During axonal specification, small stochastical changes in cell signaling are thought to be amplified by feedback loops (Section 3). These feedback loops increase neurite growth and maintain the growth cone of the nascent axon in a growth-promoting state, while keeping the other neurites in a growth-inhibiting state.

In the following sections, we will illustrate which cytoskeletal changes are induced by signaling pathways downstream of the feedback loops to increase neurite growth in the axon. We will only focus on downstream targets of effectors that have been shown to influence neuronal polarity. These downstream targets harness several mechanisms to increase growth cone advance: (1) increased translation of myosin II mediated force into growth cone advance, (2) increased actin-mediated protrusions, (3) increased microtubule mediated force, and (4) increased membrane insertion.

4.4. Increased translation of myosin II forces into growth cone advance

Myosin II exerts a retrograde force on actin. This force can be translated into growth cone advance by coupling F-actin to the extracellular matrix (clutch hypothesis). One means to couple F-actin stronger to the extracellular matrix is by promoting the coupling of adhesion sites with actin through Shootin1 (Toriyama et al., 2013). Rac1 as well as Cdc42 can increase this coupling (Toriyama et al., 2013). Both activate PAK1 and thereby mediate phosphorylation and activation of Shootin1 (Toriyama et al., 2013, Kubo et al., 2015). Phosphorylation of Shootin1 is necessary for its binding to L1 Cell Adhesion Molecule (L1-CAM) (Toriyama et al., 2013) and coupling to F-actin through cortactin (Kubo et al., 2015). The L1-shootin1-cortactin complex acts as a molecular clutch that confers force generation by myosin II (Toriyama et al., 2013, Kubo et al., 2015) (Fig. 2, III). Increased coupling of actin to the extracellular matrix also reduces retrograde actin flow, and thereby increases the outwards directed force exerted by actin polymerization. How does actin polymerization contribute to neurite growth and are there additional means of regulating it?

4.5. Increased actin-mediated protrusion by Rac1

Actin-mediated protrusions are the main means of pushing the cell leading edge forward and are therefore pivotal to axonal growth. Protrusions are influenced by two main factors: membrane tension and the force that pushes against the membrane. Decreasing the membrane tension, by membrane insertion, or increasing the pushing force leads to bigger protrusions (Craig et al., 2012). Pushing forces against the membrane can be strengthened by increasing the number of actin filaments pushing against the membrane. Rac1 is a physiological regulator of actin polymerization during neuronal polarization (Tahirovic et al., 2010). Expression of Rac1 or its guanine nucleotide exchange factor (GEF) T-lymphoma invasion and metastasis-inducing protein 1 (Tiam1) promote neurite growth and induce the formation of multiple axons (Kunda et al., 2001, Nishimura et al., 2005). Suppression of Tiam1 inhibits increased actin dynamics, a hallmark of axonal growth cones (Bradke and Dotti, 1999, Kunda et al., 2001). Rac1-regulated actin dynamics are necessary for neuronal polarization and seem to be mainly transmitted via Wiskott-Aldrich syndrome protein (WASP)-family verprolinhomologous protein (WAVE) activation (Tahirovic et al., 2010). WAVE regulates the actin cytoskeleton via actin related protein 2/3 (Arp2/3) mediated branching of actin filaments to promote lamellipodia generation (Bailly et al., 1999, Prass et al., 2006, Pollard, 2007, Takenawa and Suetsugu, 2007, Urban et al., 2010). WAVE and Arp2/3 are recruited to the leading edge to promote growth cone protrusion (Miguel-Ruiz and Letourneau, 2014). Inhibition of Arp2/3 decreases the number of free barbed ends and the NGF-induced F-actin increase (Miguel-Ruiz and Letourneau, 2014). While NGF-induced protrusions still form during Arp2/3 inhibition, they are instable and quickly collapse (Miguel-



Fig. 2. How signaling drives changes in cytoskeletal dynamics in the axonal growth cone. Neurite growth is increased in the nascent axon and reduced in minor neurites. (D) Pathways from the feedback loops in Fig. 1 to cytoskeletal effectors are shown. Color gradients indicate activity of downstream factors (LIMK, GSK3b, PAK1, WAVE, RalA), directly regulating cytoskeletal effectors (grey = lower activity, color = higher activity). The direction of the gradient indicates whether activity is higher in minor neurites or the axon. (A) Overview of a growth cone including 4 areas that are depicted in detail in B and C, (B,C) (1) Cofilin promotes actin turnover by severing F-actin into smaller filaments and might compete with myosin II for actin binding. (II) P-domain microtubule advance is increased by stabilization via microtubule associated proteins (Tau, pMAP1B), Par3 and increased polymerization by +TIPs (EB1-pCLASP2), tubulin-dimer stabilizing CRMP2 and inhibition of microtubule destabilizing factor stathmin/Op18. (III) Force generation is increased by pshootin1-mediated coupling of F-actin-cortactin to L1-CAM and microtubule mediated transport and thus increase of concentration of L1-CAM. (IV) Leading edge protrusions are increased by actin polymerization and membrane insertion coordinated by P-domain microtubules. P-domain microtubules coordinate Arp2/3 activation via the microtubule associated protein MAP1B-Tiam1 and the EB1-NAV1-Trio complex. Membrane insertion is increased by vesicle-transport and activation of the exocyst complex. Abbreviations: phospho Cytoplasmic Linker Associated Protein 2 (pCLASP2), phospho Collapsin response mediator protein 2 (pCRMP2), phospho oncoprotein 18/stathmin (pOp18), phospho (p) MAP1B, L1-cell adhesion molecule (L1-CAM), microtubule associated protein 118 (MAP1B), T-lymphoma invasion and metastasis-inducing protein 1 (Tiam1), triple functional domain (Trio), navigator 1 (NAV1), ras-related C3 botulinum toxin substrate 1 (Rac1), Adenosin diphosphate (ADP), adenosin triphosph



Fig. 3. Model for stabilization of neuronal polarization by feedback loops fueled by axonal growth. If one neurite grows extensively more than the other neurites, the increase in length will (1) lead to reduced retrograde diffusion and in turn increased accumulation of polarity effectors. These polarity effectors (III) activate feedback loops (some of those detailed in Fig. 1) which (IV) stimulate neurite growth via different downstream signaling cascades. (V) Accumulating polarity effectors also directly increase neurite growth. (V) Feedback loops actively increase transport to the growth come while neurite length passively increases transport. Increase in length and transport again increase the accumulation of polarity effectors. (VII) This accumulation decreases the available amount of polarity effectors for the other neurites, thereby reducing transport of polarity effectors to other neurites. Thicker and thinner lines of connecting arrows indicate a higher and lower activity, respectively.

Ruiz and Letourneau, 2014). This can be explained by considering that the membrane is constantly under tension and considerable force must be exerted to deform it during protrusion (Craig et al., 2012). Thus, it is conceivable that a reduced number of barbed ends pushing against the membrane destabilizes the protrusion. In summary, Rac1mediated increase of the number of actin filaments pushing against the membrane promotes membrane protrusion. The physiological role of Arp2/3 during neuronal polarization has remained unclear.

4.6. Regulation of actin turnover by Cdc42

In addition to an increased number of actin filaments, actin polymerization to F-actin can increase the force contribution of each single actin filament to further enhance membrane protrusion. To form F-actin, a sufficient concentration of free G-actin needs to be available. During growth cone steering, the G-actin concentration increases on the protruding site of the growth cone (Lee et al., 2013). This indicates that growth cone protrusions can be increased by increasing G-actin concentration. One way to increase G-actin concentration is by increased actin turnover via cofilin. Interestingly, cofilin is important for neuronal polarization and is regulated by Cdc42 during this process (Garvalov et al., 2007). However, the mechanism by which Cdc42 regulates cofilin is not yet clear. On the one hand, Cdc42 knockout neurons show reduced polarization and decreased cofilin activity (Garvalov et al., 2007). On the other hand, increased Cdc42 activity in dendrites, caused by knockout of a Cdc42 GAP, also caused decreased cofilin activity (Rosário et al., 2012). How is it possible that loss of Cdc42 and increased Cdc42 activity both lead to decreased cofilin activity? In Cdc42 knockout neurons, no filopodia are present while peripheral microtubules are looping (Garvalov et al., 2007). It is possible that changes in the cytoskeleton cause the decrease in cofilin activity rather than direct signaling by Cdc42 (Garvalov et al., 2007). Nonetheless, cofilin activity itself is growth-promoting (Endo et al., 2003, Marsick et al., 2010, Zhang et al., 2012) and important for neuronal polarity (Garvalov et al., 2007). Ablation of the two members of the Actin depolymerizing factor (ADF)/cofilin, prevent neurite formation both in vivo and in cell culture (Flynn et al., 2012). During axonal growth, cofilin might be the main factor promoting actin turnover by actin disassembly. In fact, cofilin activity is specifically increased in the axonal growth cone (Garvalov et al., 2007). Actin disassembly takes place in most parts of the P-domain (Goor et al., 2012) but probably is also relevant in the T-zone (Medeiros et al., 2006). In migrating cells, cofilin is thought to compete with Arp2/3 for binding sites in lamellipodia (Chan et al., 2009), while Arp2/3 is thought to recruit cofilin (Koestler et al., 2013). This supports a possible role of cofilin in the lamellipodia-rich P-domain (Fig. 2, I.). Interestingly, in migrating cells, cofilin also competes with myosin II for Factin binding (Wiggan et al., 2012, Kanellos et al., 2015), supporting a possible role in the T-zone of growth cones (Fig. 2, I.). Of note, cofilin is active throughout the axonal growth cone (Garvalov et al., 2007), while only acting on ADP-bound actin.

In summary, Cdc42-induced cofilin activation promotes actin turnover in the axonal growth cone, possibly to increase G-actin concentration and to thereby increase cell protrusions. While this increases the leading edge-directed force, mediated by actin, microtubules might also exert a leading edge-directed force.

4.7. Regulation of microtubule mediated force

The number of P-domain microtubules is increased at the site of growth cone steering and during axonal growth (Grabham et al., 2007, Lee and Suter, 2008). One mechanism by which microtubules facilitate increased growth might be the generation of force for growth cone advance. Less is known about the regulation of microtubule-mediated force generation, compared with actin-mediated force generation. Microtubule-mediated force generation and stabilization of P-domain microtubules (Rauch et al., 2013). Thus, stabilization of P-domain microtubules by Taxol (Witte et al., 2008, Buck and Zheng, 2002) and the various physiological effectors that act on P-domain microtubules could affect force generation. Of note, influencing P-domain microtubules could also influence actin organization (Section 4.9) and transport of proteins and membrane (Section 4.10).

4.7.1. Regulation of the protrusion of microtubules into the P-domain

The number of P-domain microtubules is thought to be restricted by hindrance of microtubules from entering the P-domain by actin arcs in the T-zone (Lowery and Vactor, 2009, Tanaka et al., 1995, Schaefer et al., 2002, Medeiros et al., 2006). Consequently, disruption of actin arcs by myosin II inhibition (Turney et al., 2016) or reduction of retrograde flow by coupling of actin with adhesion sites (Grabham et al., 2007) can increase the number of microtubules protruding into the P-domain. Apart from these mechanisms, the protrusion of microtubules through the T-zone might be increased by pushing forces from dynein (Ahmad et al., 2000, Myers et al., 2006). After microtubules entered the P-domain, they are regulated by stabilization, destabilization, polymerization and depolymerization (Fig. 2, II.).

4.7.2. Rac1 mediated stabilization by inhibition of stathmin

Besides the role of Rac1 in actin dynamics, Rac1-mediated regulation of microtubules is also relevant to neuronal polarization (Watabe-Uchida et al., 2006). Dedicator of cytokinesis 7 (DOCK7)-induced Rac1 activation increases microtubule stabilization via oncoprotein 18/ stathmin (Op18) inactivation (Watabe-Uchida et al., 2006) (Fig. 2, II.). Op18 acts on microtubules by sequestering tubulin dimers and promoting catastrophes (Belmont and Mitchison, 1996, Jourdain et al., 1997, Howell et al., 1999).

4.7.3. PI3K mediated stabilization of P-domain microtubules by MAPs and +TIPs

During neuronal polarization, PI3K is primarily responsible for regulating microtubule dynamics. PI3K induces phosphorylation and thereby inactivation of GSK3beta via Interleukin-like kinase (ILK) and protein kinase B (Akt) (Jiang et al., 2005, Yoshimura et al., 2006, Guo et al., 2007). Reduced GSK3Beta activity in turn leads to reduced phosphorylation and thereby to activation of CRMP2 (Yoshimura et al., 2005, Yoshimura et al., 2006), APC (Zumbrunn et al., 2001, Shi et al., 2004), Tau (Hong and Lee, 1997, Lesort and Johnson, 2000) and Cytoplasmic Linker Associated Protein 2 (CLASP2) (Hur et al., 2011). Moreover, GSK3beta phosphorylates MAP1B to activate, rather than to deactivate it (Río et al., 2004, Trivedi et al., 2005) (Fig. 2, II.).

4.7.4. Regulation of P-domain microtubules through MAPs by GSK3beta

P-domain microtubules are stabilized by the action of various MAPs which are regulated by GSK3Beta. In contrast to all other mentioned downstream targets, GSK3Beta activity towards MAP1B is preserved in the axonal growth cone (Hur and Zhou, 2010). This is likely due the influence of substrate priming events on GSK3eta activity. Substrates are referred to as 'primed' if they require phosphorylation by other kinases prior to GSK3Beta phosphorylation. 'Unprimed' substrates do not require previous phosphorylation (Hur and Zhou, 2010). MAP1B is an unprimed substrate of GSK3beta, in contrast to the other mentioned targets. MAP1b increases tubulin polymerization (Takemura et al., 1992, Pedrotti and Islam, 1995, Tymanskyj et al., 2011) but does not suppress dynamic instability (Vandecandelaere et al., 1996). Dephosphorylated (inactive) MAP1B sequesters EB1 and EB3 in the cytosol (Tortosa et al., 2013). Phosphorylation and activation of MAP1B probably increases tubulin polymerization by sequestering less EB1 and EB3, both of which promote microtubule growth (Tortosa et al., 2013) (Fig. 2, II.). MAP1B associates preferably to dynamic (tyrosinated) microtubules (Tymanskyj et al., 2011). Therefore, MAP1B is thought to be important for the maintenance of dynamic microtubules in the P-domain (Utreras et al., 2007, Tymanskyj et al., 2011, Tortosa et al., 2013). Moreover, MAP1B is importat for microtubule bundling in neuroblastoma cells (Feltrin et al., 2012). CRMP2 stabilizes tubulin heterodimers and promotes microtubule assembly (Fukata et al., 2002) (Fig. 2, II.). Interestingly, inhibiting CRMP2 activity on one side of the growth cone induces turning to the other side (Higurashi et al., 2012). Tau increases microtubule rigidity (Felgner et al., 1997) and induces microtubule bundles (Lewis et al., 1989). Tau binds longitudinally to microtubules (Al-Bassam et al., 2002) and is present on dynamic microtubules in the P-domain of the growth cone (Black et al., 1996) (Fig. 2, II.). There, Tau is required for Wnt5a mediated growth cone turning (Li et al., 2014). As explained below (Section 4.7.6), the physiological role of GSK3beta regulation of MAPs remains unclear.

4.7.5. Regulation of P-domain microtubules through + TIPs by GSK3beta

Microtubule plus-end binding proteins can accumulate in the axonal growth cone (Neukirchen and Bradke, 2011), where they stabilize P-domain microtubules. APC influences neuronal polarization by promoting the transport of Par3 to the growth cone (Shi et al., 2004). Moreover, APC promotes stabilization of microtubules by binding to their plus ends (Zhou et al., 2004). However, this mechanism has not been shown to be important for neuronal polarity. CLASP2 is a + TIP which is important for microtubule advance in the P-domain (Marx et al., 2013). While EB1 was not shown to influence axonal polarity, it does act as a scaffold for APC and CLASP2 for microtubule plus tip binding (Akhmanova and Steinmetz, 2008, Honnappa et al., 2009) (Fig. 2, II.).

4.7.6. Role of direct P-domain microtubule stabilization during neuronal polarization

The GSK3beta-CRMP2 pathway influences neuronal polarity (Yoshimura et al., 2005, Yoshimura et al., 2006). While the role of Tau (González-Billault et al., 2002), CLASP2 (Beffert et al., 2012) and MAP1B (Gonzalez-Billault et al., 2001, González-Billault et al., 2002) in neuronal polarity has been elucidated, the importance of their inactivation or activation by GSK3beta for neuronal polarization is not clear. Moreover, MARK2 and LKB1-SAD are important for neuronal polarity and thought to act on MAPs (Chen et al., 2006, Kishi et al., 2005, Shelly et al., 2007, Barnes et al., 2007). However, the importance of their regulation of MAPs remains to be convincingly demonstrated during neuronal polarization.

In summary, P-domain microtubules in the axonal growth cone are stabilized by Op18 inhibition, mediated by Rac1, and activation of MAPs and + TIPs, mediated by PI3K (Fig. 2, II). However, apart from this direct regulation of microtubule stability, microtubules are also affected by actin dynamics.

4.7.7. Regulation of P-domain microtubules by actin

Studies indicate that the actin cytoskeleton can influence P-domain microtubules. Depletion of actin bundles by the myosin light chain kinase (MLCK) inhibitor ML7 also leads to a loss of dynamic microtubules in the P-domain (Zhou and Cohan, 2001, Zhou et al., 2002). This indicates a connection of actin with microtubules. This connection might be important for neuronal polarity, as the microtubule cytoskeleton is changed upon knockout of classical actin-regulating polarity effectors. As such, double knockout of Rac1 and Rac3 destabilizes microtubules in neurons (Tivodar et al., 2015). Moreover, Cdc42 knockout neurons present many looped microtubules in the growth cone P-domain (Garvalov et al., 2007). Indeed, actin bundles seem to guide microtubules but also limit their advance by retrograde flow (Lin and Forscher, 1995, Schaefer et al., 2002, Burnette et al., 2007). Recent studies support the inhibitory role of the actin-network on dynamic microtubules, and suggest that actin bundles are not necessary for microtubules to extend into the P-domain (Burnette et al., 2007). Instead, uncoupling of microtubules from actin disrupts the influence of retrograde flow on microtubules (Lee and Suter, 2008), which enables microtubules to advance further (Burnette et al., 2007, Grabham et al., 2007). During neurite growth, microtubules are uncoupled from actin (Lee and Suter, 2008) while retrograde flow itself is reduced by coupling of actin to adhesion sites (Lee and Suter, 2008).

Coupling of microtubules to actin is mainly conveyed by + TIPs, like CLASP2. CLASP2 undergoes retrograde flow, indicating the coupling of microtubules to actin (Tsvetkov et al., 2007). How is CLASP2-mediated coupling regulated? CLASP2 actin-binding and microtubule-plus-end-binding activities are negatively regulated by separate phosphorylation sites (Hur et al., 2011). To promote axonal growth, CLASP2 actin-binding is inhibited by phosphorylation, while microtubule-binding is not inhibited (Hur et al., 2011). Moderate GSK3 activity leads to partially phosphorylated and growth-promoting CLASP2 (Hur et al., 2011). For a detailed review of actin-microtubule interactions in neurons see Coles and Bradke (2015).

In summary, one major mechanism to regulate P-domain microtubules is by their coupling to actin. While actin can guide microtubules to a certain extent, it mostly acts inhibitory on the advance of microtubules. One regulator of neuronal polarity, CLASP2, is involved in regulating microtubule-actin coupling. This indicates that uncoupling of microtubules from actin can be an important mechanism to increase axonal growth during neuronal polarization.

4.7.8. Microtubule dynamics during polarization

Most factors mentioned in the last sections accumulate in growth cones and particularly in the growth cone of the nascent axon. How does this impact microtubule dynamics? Velocity of EB1 comets in the growth cone is lower compared to the neurite shaft (Seetapun and Odde, 2010). However, velocity and lifetime of EB1 comets in growth cones of undifferentiated neurites and the axon are similar (Seetapun and Odde, 2010). This suggests that the factors mentioned before do not change microtubule polymerization considerably. An alternative explanation to the absence of differences in microtubule polymerization could be that only a small subset of microtubules shows different dynamics. This could be due to temporally and spatially restricted changes in microtubules dynamics. Large changes in dynamics for only a few microtubules would be harder to detect. Of note, earlier measurements of EB3 comet velocity and lifetime in growth cones of the nascent axon were two fold higher and did not differ in the shaft compared to the growth cone (Stepanova et al., 2003). Apart from this, it is conceivable that it is not microtubule polymerization, but rather depolymerization or mechanisms restricted to the leading edge of the growth cone that determine the impact on axonal growth. Indeed, reaching the leading edge might be an important factor for the growth-promoting effect of P-domain microtubules (Section 4.9.1). This mechanism seems to drive membrane insertion - another important determinant of neurite growth.

4.8. Regulation of membrane insertion

Membrane insertion is crucial to neurite growth since it reduces membrane tension (Craig et al., 2012). During neurite growth, membrane tension would quickly increase due to the increasing surface area of the cell. As explained in Section 4.5, increased membrane tension inhibits membrane protrusion (Craig et al., 2012). But membrane protrusion is necessary to move the growth cone forward. Thus, membrane insertion is necessary to overcome the growth-induced increase in membrane tension. In the axonal growth cone, increased membrane insertion leads to an excess of membrane and thus to reduced membrane tension (Dal and Sheetz, 1995, Craig et al., 1995). Increased membrane insertion is necessary for neuronal polarization (Dupraz et al., 2009). In addition, concentration of membrane vesicles is higher in the neurite developing into the axon than in the other neurite (Gärtner et al. 2014). How is membrane insertion increased during axon specification?

4.8.1. Membrane insertion during axonal growth

Membrane is inserted in the growth cone plasmamembrane by exocytosis of PPVs. These PPVs partly originate from the trans-golgi network (TGN) and are anterogradely transported to the growth cone (Section 3.2) (Wojnacki and Galli, 2016). In addition, PPVs form by endocytosis in the growth cone and are subjected to cycles of exocytosis and endocytosis. For this purpose, endocytosed vesicles may either be directly exocytosed as early endosomes or may first mature to recycling endosomes (Wojnacki and Galli, 2016). In Xenopus retinal ganglion cells (RGCs), most membrane recycling happens from early endosomes (Falk et al., 2014).

4.8.2. Membrane insertion mediated by Rap1B activation

Exocytosis of vesicles is stimulated by IGF-1 mediated activation of PI3K (Laurino et al. 2015) and possibly Cdc42 (Alberts et al., 2006). For exocytosis, vesicles are docked and targeted before membrane fusion is mediated by soluble *N*-ethylmaleimide-sensitive-factor attachment receptor (SNARE). Targeting and docking of membrane vesicles in the growth cone are accomplished mainly by the exocyst complex (Murthy et al., 2003). During axonal specification, the exocyst complex could be activated by Rap1B. Rap1B activates Ras-related protein A (RalA) (Nakamura et al., 2013) which in turn activates the exocyst complex and thereby exocytosis (Fig. 2, IV.) via recruiting Par3 and Par6 (Lalli, 2009, Das et al., 2013). The resulting membrane insertion is

crucial to neuronal polarization, due to the concomitant insertion of signaling molecules, like IGF-1 receptor (Dupraz et al., 2009) or PIP3 (Horiguchi et al., 2006). These signaling molecules not only promote further membrane insertion (Dupraz et al., 2009), but also activate several other signaling pathways, some of which increase force generation. This suggests that the interconnection of membrane insertion and force generation could play an important role in axonal growth. In the following sections, we will highlight why the connection of different pathways is important for axonal growth, and the mechanisms that might facilitate it.

4.9. Coordination of actin dynamics and membrane insertion by P-domain microtubules

Axonal growth requires the coupled-activities of force generation and membrane insertion. The necessity of this is obvious during growth cone steering, for which both mechanisms operate in the same spatially confined area. Microtubule stabilization on one site of the growth cone is sufficient to induce growth cone steering in that direction (Buck and Zheng, 2002). Indeed, P-domain microtubules might not only generate force in the growth cone but can also coordinate actin dynamics and membrane insertion. This indicates that stabilization of microtubules is sufficient to induce all mechanisms that are necessary to steer the growth cone: membrane insertion, force generation and actin-mediated protrusions. The tight interaction of membrane insertion and actin polymerization is exemplified by defective transport of VAMP7-positive vesicles upon Arp2/3 inhibition (Gupton and Gertler, 2009). Importantly, the connection of membrane insertion, microtubule stability and transport is important for neuronal polarization (Oksdath et al., 2016). This indicates that the coordination of those mechanisms is not only important for growth cone steering but also for neuronal polarization.

4.9.1. Membrane insertion mediated by P-domain microtubules

Direct support for the role of P-domain microtubules for membrane insertion comes from a recent study looking at growth cone steering (Akiyama et al., 2016). The authors showed that protrusions in the direction of stimulation are caused by the transport of vesicles on P-domain microtubules to the leading edge of the growth cone and subsequent exocytosis (Akiyama et al., 2016). This might be a general mechanism for membrane insertion during axonal growth. As explained in Section 4.8, membrane insertion reduces membrane tension to promote leading edge protrusion. In addition, membrane insertion, mediated by P-domain microtubules, might facilitate the localized insertion of different effectors in the plasma membrane. Insertion of effectors could lead to an increased generation of force.

4.9.2. Increase of actin-mediated force generation through P-domain microtubules

P-domain microtubules might regulate actin-mediated force generation by transporting two different kinds of effectors and mediating their insertion. Actin-mediated force generation can be promoted by increasing the number of adhesion receptors, by insertion of L1CAM (Shimada et al., 2008) or N-cadherin (Bard et al., 2008) in the plasma membrane (Fig. 2, III.). An influence of microtubule-mediated transport on adhesions is supported by a reduced stability of adhesion complexes upon depletion of P-domain microtubules (Suter et al., 2004). Indeed, Pdomain microtubules transport VAMP7-positive vesicles, which can contain cell adhesion molecules like L1CAM (Alberts et al., 2003), to the leading edge (Akiyama et al., 2016). Moreover, Actin-mediated force generation could be increased by transporting factors that promote signaling cascades involved in Shootin1 activation (Section 4.4), like PIP3.

In Summary, P-domain microtubules might locally increase actin mediated force generation by guiding the insertion of adhesion complexes and signaling molecules into the plasma membrane.

4.9.3. Coordination of actin polymerization by P-domain microtubules

The influence of microtubules on the actin cytoskeleton is directly mediated by microtubule binding proteins. For example, depletion of the + TIP CLASP2 induced weakening lamellipodial structures (Marx et al., 2013). Moreover, P-domain microtubules could regulate actin polymerization by activating Rac1 at the leading edge. Rac1 activation, and subsequent actin polymerization, is coupled to microtubules by two separate mechanisms. First, the Rac1 GEF triple functional domain (Trio) is recruited to + TIPs via EB1 and navigator 1 (NAV1) (Van Haren et al., 2014) and in turn can promote Rac1 activation. Second, MAP1B recruits Tiam1 for Rac1 activation and increases Cdc42 activity by an unknown mechanism (Montenegro-Venegas et al., 2010, Chen et al., 2013). MAP1B knockout neurons display reduced axonal length that can be completely rescued by expressing constitutively active Rac1 or Cdc42 (Montenegro-Venegas et al., 2010, Henriquez et al., 2012). This indicates that the interaction of MAP1B with actin-regulating proteins might be the main mechanism by which MAP1B regulates axonal length.

Functionally, the interaction of the Rac1 GEFs Tiam1 and Trio with microtubules could provide a mechanism to increase cell-edge protrusions (Henríquez et al. 2012, Van Haren et al., 2014). Both interactions promote axonal growth (Montenegro-Venegas et al., 2010, Van Haren et al., 2014). The Trio-NAV1 complex increases Trio-mediated Rac1 activation (Van Haren et al., 2014). Rac1 in turn can increase the number of barbed ends produced by Arp2/3 and thereby increase the pushing force on the membrane. Interestingly, Trio-NAV1 interaction is increased upon microtubule stabilization (Van Haren et al., 2014). Thus, the Trio-NAV1 complex couples increased microtubule stability to increase actin polymerization (Fig. 2, IV.).

In summary, the role of P-domain microtubules goes beyond potential force generation during axonal growth. P-domain microtubules also constitute the main structure that spatially and temporally coordinates membrane insertion and actin dynamics. These mechanisms are important to propel the growth of the axon. Apart from this coordinating role, P-domain microtubules might also locally amplify signaling pathways by transporting signaling molecules.

4.10. Local signal amplification

Axonal transport leads to an accumulation of signaling molecules in the growth cones. This increases the concentration and thus signalingpathway activity in this compartment. However, many signaling molecules propel axonal growth by acting in a sub-compartment of the growth cone, like the leading edge. Concentrating effectors in such a smaller sub-compartment would lead to an additional increase in effector concentration and thereby increased activity. An effective mechanism for local accumulation could be based on a spatially restricted feedback loop.

4.10.1. P-domain microtubule mediated transport

P-domain microtubules might increase their own stability by transporting signaling effectors in a positive feedback loop. Transported signaling effectors could trigger the activation of signaling cascades which increase the stability of microtubules, and thereby increase transport (Section 4.7). The resulting feedback loop between microtubules and signaling feedback loops could trigger a local increase of growth-promoting signaling.

One requirement is that membrane receptors and soluble proteins that can trigger such signaling cascades are transported on microtubules. Vesicles containing IGF-1 receptor (Grassi et al., 2015) and PIP3 (Horiguchi et al., 2006) are transported to the growth cone by microtubules, although their transport by P-domain microtubules has not been shown. During growth cone turning, PI3K activation is necessary for site-directed advance of microtubules (Akiyama and Kamiguchi, 2010). This supports the idea that signaling is involved in spatially restricted microtubule stabilization. Interestingly, PI3K is a common downstream target of membrane receptors like IGF-1 receptor and acts via the production of PIP3, both transported by vesicles.

Instead of vesicles, proteins could also be transported by motor proteins on P-domain microtubules. Several proteins involved in the same signaling cascades as PIP3 are transported anterogradely to the growth cone by kinesins: DOCK7 (Watabe-Uchida et al., 2006), Par3 (Nishimura et al., 2004), APC (Ruane et al., 2016) and CRMP2 (Kimura et al., 2005). These proteins could be transported into the P-domain to promote the stabilization and thereby the number of P-domain microtubules. Indeed, the localization of APC changes upon induction of growth conesteering, from the central domain to the site of protrusion in the P-domain (Koester et al., 2007). This indicates that an induced transport of signaling factors to the P-domain might be important for neurite growth.

One study modeled the Rac1-Op18 pathway for microtubule stabilization and transport of cytosolic along microtubules (Xu and Bressloff, 2015). The model did not include the transport of Rac1 by microtubules and thus no feedback loop. However, the model predicted an increased microtubule density and increased concentration of cytosolic effectors depending on a preset distribution of Rac1. Another study developed a mathematical model for the redistribution of the gamma-aminobutyric acid (GABA) receptor depending on its interaction with microtubules (Bouzigues et al., 2010). The redistribution was modeled based on reduced diffusion during interaction of the GABA receptor with microtubules and increased microtubule stability due to GABA signaling. When applying a GABA gradient, these mechanisms were sufficient to redistribute the GABA receptor to the higher GABA concentration. This exemplifies that feedback loops could be sufficient to spatially increase the number of microtubule and in concert concentration of signaling effectors. It is conceivable that microtubule-mediated transport of effectors can actually be more efficient for effector-redistribution than the reduction of effector-diffusion in the second model.

In summary, P-domain microtubules might not only coordinate cytoskeletal dynamics and membrane insertion but also locally amplify growth-promoting signaling. This could localize the activity of different parts of signaling feedback loops efficiently to their place of action, for example the leading-edge.

4.10.2. Spatially targeted endocytosis and exocytosis

Redistributing membrane-receptors by endocytosis and subsequent targeted exocytosis may increase the efficiency of redistribution. Spatially directed exocytosis concentrates L1 to the growth cone periphery (Kamiguchi and Lemmon, 2000). For this purpose, membrane is endocytosed in the central domain of the growth cone. In turn, resulting vesicles move tangentially along microtubules to the growth cone periphery for exocytosis (Kamiguchi and Lemmon, 2000; Dequidt et al., 2007; Akiyama and Kamiguchi, 2010). This mechanism is important for axonal growth as the rate of L1 endocytosis correlates with the axon growth rate (Kamiguchi and Yoshihara, 2001). Once receptors are at their place, lateral diffusion is inhibited by binding to ankyrin (Gil et al., 2003). While these mechanisms have only been characterized for L1, they could also apply to other receptors like TrkB and the IGF-1 receptor. Cycles of Endocytosis and Exocytosis can decrease the concentration of these receptors in the C-domain of the growth cone while increasing their concentration in the peripheral growth cone. This mechanism could feed into the microtubule-dependent feedback loop for locally concentrating signaling effectors.

4.11. Conclusion

Altogether, feedback loops influence cytoskeletal dynamics by three main output nodes, the RhoGTPases Rac1 and Cdc42, and PI3K/PIP3. While the PI3K-GSK3beta pathway has mainly been involved in microtubule dynamics, RhoGTPases are the main regulators of the actin cytoskeleton. However, several connections from actin-regulating to microtubule-regulating proteins indicate that actin and microtubules are tightly coupled in growth cones. During neuronal polarization, these pathways set the cytoskeleton within the axonal growth cone to a growth-promoting state by increasing the dynamics of actin filaments through Arp2/3 and cofilin, promote actin-mediated force generation by Shootin1 and increase exocytosis by the exocyst complex. Moreover, neuronal polarization is promoted by increased microtubule advance in the axonal growth cone, through MAP1B, Tau1, CRMP2 and CLASP2. Microtubule stabilization might spatially couple actin polymerization and membrane insertion and might enhance growth-promoting signaling in the P-domain via a transport-dependent positive feedback.

5. Actin waves

In a mathematical model of neuronal polarization, pulsed transport of shootin1 was found to be crucial for the spontaneous development of precisely one axon (Toriyama et al., 2010). Indeed, neurite growth in hippocampal neurons is often pulsed and occurs at only one to two neurites at a time. Interestingly, pulsed neurite growth coincides with the arrival of actin protrusions, so called actin waves, at the growth cone (Ruthel and Banker, 1999).

5.1. Regulation of actin waves

Actin waves develop at the soma and move along the neurite to the growth cone (Ruthel and Banker, 1999). During the initial growth phases of neurites, almost all growth events correlate with the arrival of actin waves, while this correlation decreases in later stages (Winans et al., 2016). Actin waves coincide with the fluctuating translocation of the Kinesin 1 motor domain (Winans et al., 2016). These Kinesin 1 motor domain fluctuations occur in different neuronal cell types and stabilize upon axon development (Jacobson et al., 2006, Randlett et al., 2010, Twelvetrees et al., 2016). Importantly, the frequency of actin waves is higher in the future axon than in other neurites (Flynn et al., 2009). How is the preferential occurrence of actin waves in the future axon accomplished? Waves are regulated by microtubule based transport (Winans et al., 2016) and wave frequency is reduced upon kinesin 12 knockdown (Liu et al., 2010). Kinesin-mediated transport can be regulated by microtubule stability (Hammond et al., 2010). Therefore, microtubule stability could ultimately regulate actin wave frequency. This would link actin wave frequency to neuronal polarization, since microtubule stability is increased in the nascent axon (Witte et al., 2008). In fact, microtubule-based transport directs accumulation of several polarity effectors to the axonal growth cone during neuronal polarization (Section 3.2). Actin waves move along the neurite by shootin1 -L1CAM - actin mediated force generation (Winans et al., 2016). Within actin waves, cofilin (Flynn et al., 2009) as well as Rac1 and Cdc42 activity (Winans et al., 2016) are increased. Using photoactivatable Rac1, actin waves can be spatiotemporally induced (Winans et al., 2016). However, the physiological mechanism of induction is still elusive. The increase in actin waves frequency in the future axon could indicate a possible role in neuronal polarization. Can the effects of actin waves on neurites thus account for changes observed in the future axon?

5.2. Effects of actin waves

It is proposed that actin waves act as a means for increased microtubule polymerization and kinesin mediated transport to the growth cone (Winans et al., 2016). In agreement with this, Shootin1 is transported to the growth cone in actin waves (Toriyama et al., 2006). Upon arrival of actin waves, the growth cone enlarges and becomes more dynamic (Ruthel and Banker, 1999, Flynn et al., 2009). The widening of the neurite shaft is likely extended on to the growth cone upon wave arrival due to the transported membrane. It is conceivable that microtubule polymerization also propagates until the C-zone and in turn might increase the number of peripheral microtubules. Moreover, the transport of different factors, like active Cdc42, Rac1 (Winans et al., 2016) and cofilin (Flynn et al., 2009), might directly influence actin dynamics to increase axonal growth. The mechanism of growth promotion is still elusive. Future studies need to address the specific changes in cytoskeletal dynamics within the growth cone upon actin wave arrival. The increase in transport, microtubule polymerization and neurite growth, induced by actin waves, point to an important role of actin waves in promoting neuronal polarization.

5.3. Actin waves in neuronal polarization

The role of actin waves during neuronal polarization is currently under debate. Katsuno et al. (2015) reported that a reduction of actin wave frequency to 20% by removing an adhesive stripe below the axon of stage 3 neurons led to an inhibition of further axonal growth. However, it was not clearly demonstrated that the removal of the adhesive stripe did only specifically inhibit actin waves, and did not affect additional events. It is conceivable that microtubule-based transport in general was disturbed. Moreover, these experiments do not address the importance of actin waves during the transition from stage 2 to stage 3. Importantly, 20% neurons do not show any actin waves but they still polarize and grow an axon (Flynn et al., 2009). Consequently, the importance of actin waves is still debated. However, it is possible that actin waves are a manifestation of the alternating growth typical observed in stage 2 neurons. This manifestation might not be fully penetrant, leaving a certain number of cells without actin waves. Still, further experiments that specifically inhibit actin waves in a neurite shaft, like photo-inhibition of Rac1 (Wu et al., 2009), in stage 2 neurons are necessary to probe the importance of actin waves for neuronal polarization.

6. Conclusion

Neuronal polarization is a robust all-or-nothing restructuring of neurites. Underlying mechanisms tightly control actin- and microtubule dynamics, membrane insertion and protein organization. Feedback loops seem to provide the driving force to polarize signaling and thereby restructuring. The basis for the underlying local-activation global-inhibition loop is neurite growth. Feedback loops eventually influence the cytoskeleton, especially in the growth cone, to drive neurite growth. Importantly, cytoskeletal effectors are connected in one signaling cascade, while the cytoskeleton itself provides a scaffold to coordinate different pathways to propel axonal growth. However, to date no study has directly examined the interconnection of the cytoskeleton and feedback loops thoroughly. Moreover, the physiological role of many of the proposed molecular feedback participants is still unclear. It will be the goal of future studies to reveal their precise role using knockout models. Furthermore, future studies should focus on the systems biology of neuronal polarization instead of only single effectors. These two approaches should shed light on how the connection between microtubule and actin regulating pathways, and the feedback of cytoskeletal dynamics on signaling pathways influence neuronal polarization. In vivo, the interconnection of different pathways might enable the integration of a multitude of cues while producing the same result, a polarized neuron. Understanding how feedback loops and cytoskeletal dynamics propel axon growth in young neurons could allow us to reactivate axongrowth in damaged, adult neurons. As it was shown for microtubulestabilization after spinal cord injury (Hellal et al., 2011, Ruschel et al., 2015), this approach provides a promising therapeutic avenue to induce axon regeneration in disease.

Acknowledgements

We apologize to all colleagues whose work we were unable to include due to space limitations. We would like to thank Ruth Musgrove, Charlotte Coles, Sebastian Dupraz, Michele Curcio and Andreas Husch for their comments and suggestions for this manuscript. F.B. is supported by the German Center for Neurodegenerative Diseases (DZNE), the International Foundation for Research in Paraplegia (IRP), Wings for Life and the German Research Foundation (DFG).

References

- Ahmad, F., Hughey, J., Wittmann, T., Hyman, A., Greaser, M., Baas, P., 2000. Motor proteins regulate force interactions between microtubules and microfilaments in the axon. Nat. Cell Biol. 2, 276–280.
- Akhmanova, A., Steinmetz, M., 2008. Tracking the ends: a dynamic protein network controls the fate of microtubule tips. Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol. 9, 309–322.
- Akiyama, H., Kamiguchi, H., 2010. Phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase facilitates microtubuledependent membrane transport for neuronal growth cone guidance. J. Biol. Chem. 285, 41740–41748.
- Akiyama, H., Fukuda, T., Tojima, T., Nikolaev, V., Kamiguchi, H., 2016. Cyclic nucleotide control of microtubule dynamics for axon guidance. J. Neurosci. 36, 5636–5649.
- Al-Bassam, J., Ozer, R., Safer, D., Halpain, S., Milligan, R., 2002. MAP2 and tau bind longitudinally along the outer ridges of microtubule protofilaments. J. Cell Biol. 157, 1187–1196.
- Alberts, P., Rudge, R., Hinners, I., Muzerelle, A., Martinez-Arca, S., Irinopoulou, T., Marthiens, V., Tooze, S., Rathjen, F., Gaspar, P., 2003. Cross talk between tetanus neurotoxin-insensitive vesicle-associated membrane protein-mediated transport and L1mediated adhesion. Mol. Biol. Cell 14, 4207–4220.
- Alberts, P., Rudge, R., Irinopoulou, T., Danglot, L., Gauthier-Rouvière, C., Galli, T., 2006. Cdc42 and Actin Control Polarized Expression of TI-VAMP Vesicles to Neuronal Growth Cones and Their Fusion with the Plasma Membrane. Mol. Biol. Cell. 17, 1194–1203.
- Albus, C., Rishal, I., Fainzilber, M., 2013. Cell length sensing for neuronal growth control. Trends Cell Biol. 23, 305–310.
- Aoki, K., Nakamura, T., Fujikawa, K., Matsuda, M., 2005. Local phosphatidylinositol 3,4,5trisphosphate accumulation recruits Vav2 and Vav3 to activate Rac1/Cdc42 and initiate neurite outgrowth in nerve growth factor-stimulated PC12 cells. Mol. Biol. Cell 16, 2207–2217.
- Aoki, K., Nakamura, T., Inoue, T., Meyer, T., Matsuda, M., 2007. An essential role for the SHIP2-dependent negative feedback loop in neuritogenesis of nerve growth factorstimulated PC12 cells. J. Cell Biol. 177, 817–827.
- Arimura, N., Kaibuchi, K., 2007. Neuronal polarity: from extracellular signals to intracellular mechanisms. Nat. Rev. Neurosci. 8, 194–205.
- Arimura, N., Menager, C., Fukata, Y., Kaibuchi, K., 2004. Role of CRMP-2 in neuronal polarity. J. Neurobiol. 58, 34–47.
- Arimura, N., Kimura, T., Nakamuta, S., Taya, S., Funahashi, Y., Hattori, A., Shimada, A., Ménager, C., Kawabata, S., Fujii, K., Iwamatsu, A., Segal, R., Fukuda, M., Kaibuchi, K., 2009. Anterograde transport of TrkB in axons is mediated by direct interaction with Slp1 and Rab27. Dev. Cell 16, 675–686.
- Bailly, M., Macaluso, F., Cammer, M., Chan, A., Segall, J., Condeelis, J., 1999. Relationship between Arp2/3 complex and the barbed ends of actin filaments at the leading edge of carcinoma cells after epidermal growth factor stimulation. J. Cell Biol. 145, 331–345.
- Bamburg, J., Bray, D., Chapman, K., 1986. Assembly of microtubules at the tip of growing axons. Nature 321, 788–790.
- Bard, L., Boscher, C., Lambert, M., Mège, R.-M., Choquet, D., Thoumine, O., 2008. A molecular clutch between the actin flow and N-cadherin adhesions drives growth cone migration. J. Neurosci. 28, 5879–5890.
- Barnes, A., Lilley, B., Pan, Y., Plummer, L., Powell, A., Raines, A., Sanes, J., Polleux, F., 2007. LKB1 and SAD kinases define a pathway required for the polarization of cortical neurons. Cell 129, 549–563.
- Beffert, U., Dillon, G., Sullivan, J., Stuart, C., Gilbert, J., Kambouris, J., Ho, A., 2012. Microtubule plus-end tracking protein CLASP2 regulates neuronal polarity and synaptic function. J. Neurosci. 32, 13906–13916.
- Belmont, L., Mitchison, T., 1996. Identification of a protein that interacts with tubulin dimers and increases the catastrophe rate of microtubules. Cell 84, 623–631.
- Bentley, D., Toroian-Raymond, A., 1986. Disoriented pathfinding by pioneer neurone growth cones deprived of filopodia by cytochalasin treatment. Nature 323, 712–715.
- Black, M.M., Slaughter, T., Moshiach, S., 1996. Tau is enriched on dynamic microtubules in the distal region of growing axons. J. Neurosci. 16, 3601–3619.
- Bokoch, G., Vlahos, C., Wang, Y., Knaus, U., Traynor-Kaplan, A., 1996. Rac GTPase interacts specifically with phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase. Biochem. J. 315, 775–779.
- Bouzigues, C., Holcman, D., Dahan, M., 2010. A Mechanism for the Polarity Formation of Chemoreceptors at the Growth Cone Membrane for Gradient Amplification during Directional Sensing. Plos One 5, e9243.
- Bradke, F., Dotti, C., 1997. Neuronal polarity: vectorial cytoplasmic flow precedes axon formation. Neuron 19, 1175–1186.
- Bradke, F., Dotti, C., 1999. The role of local actin instability in axon formation. Science 283, 1931–1934.
- Bradke, F., Dotti, C., 2000a. Establishment of neuronal polarity: lessons from cultured hippocampal neurons. Curr. Opin. Neurobiol. 10, 574–581.
- Bradke, F., Dotti, C., 2000b. Differentiated neurons retain the capacity to generate axons from dendrites. Curr. Biol. 10, 1467–1470.
- Brown, J.L., Stowers, L., Baer, M., Trejo, J., Coughlin, S., Chant, J., 1996. Human Ste20 homologue hPAK1 links GTPases to the JNK MAP kinase pathway. Curr. Biol. 6, 598–605.
- Buck, K., Zheng, J., 2002. Growth cone turning induced by direct local modification of microtubule dynamics. J. Neurosci. 22, 9358–9367.
- Burnette, D., Schaefer, A., Ji, L., Danuser, G., Forscher, P., 2007. Filopodial actin bundles are not necessary for microtubule advance into the peripheral domain of Aplysia neuronal growth cones. Nat. Cell Biol. 9, 1360–1369.

- Chai, S., Cambronne, X., Eichhorn, S., Goodman, R., 2013. MicroRNA-134 activity in somatostatin interneurons regulates H-Ras localization by repressing the palmitoylation enzyme, DHHC9. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. 110, 17898–17903.
- Chan, C., Beltzner, C.C., Pollard, T.D., 2009. Cofilin dissociates Arp2/3 complex and branches from actin filaments. Curr. Biol. 19, 537–545.
- Chen, Y.M., Wang, Q.J., Hu, H.S., Yu, P.C., Zhu, J., Drewes, G., Piwnica-Worms, H., Luo, Z.G., 2006. Microtubule affinity-regulating kinase 2 functions downstream of the PAR-3/ PAR-6/atypical PKC complex in regulating hippocampal neuronal polarity. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. 103, 8534–8539.
- Chen, S., Chen, J., Shi, H., Wei, M., Castaneda-Castellanos, D., Bultje, R., Pei, X., Kriegstein, A., Zhang, M., Shi, S.-H., 2013. Regulation of microtubule stability and organization by mammalian Par3 in specifying neuronal polarity. Dev. Cell 24, 26–40.
- Cheng, P., Song, A.-H., Wong, Y.-H., Wang, S., Zhang, X., Poo, M.-M., 2011a. Self-amplifying autocrine actions of BDNF in axon development. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. 108, 18430–18435.
- Cheng, P., Lu, H., Shelly, M., Gao, H., Poo, M., 2011b. Phosphorylation of E3 ligase Smurf1 switches its substrate preference in support of axon development. Neuron 69, 231–243.
- Coles, C., Bradke, F., 2015. Coordinating neuronal actin–microtubule dynamics. Curr. Biol. 25, R677–R691.
- Craig, A., Wyborski, R., Banker, G., 1995. Preferential addition of newly synthesized membrane protein at axonal growth cones. Nature 375, 592–594.
- Craig, E., Goor, D., Forscher, P., Mogilner, A., 2012. Membrane tension, myosin force, and actin turnover maintain actin treadmill in the nerve growth cone. Biophys. J. 102, 1503–1513
- Dal, J., Sheetz, M., 1995. Axon membrane flows from the growth cone to the cell body. Cell 83, 693–701.
- Das, A., Gajendra, S., Falenta, K., Oudin, M., Peschard, P., Feng, S., Wu, B., Marshall, C., Doherty, P., Guo, W., Lalli, G., 2013. RalA promotes a direct exocyst-Par6 interaction to regulate polarity in neuronal development. J. Cell Sci. 127, 686–699.
- Del Castillo, U., Winding, M., Lu, W., Gelfand, V., 2015. Interplay between kinesin-1 and cortical dynein during axonal outgrowth and microtubule organization in Drosophila neurons. elife 4, e10140.
- Dent, E., Gertler, F., 2003. Cytoskeletal dynamics and transport in growth cone motility and axon guidance. Neuron 40, 209–227.
- Dequidt, C., Danglot, L., Alberts, P., Galli, T., Choquet, D., Thoumine, O., 2007. Fast turnover of L1 adhesions in neuronal growth cones involving both surface diffusion and exo/ endocytosis of L1 molecules. Mol. Biol. Cell 18, 3131–3143.
- Dotti, C., Sullivan, C., Banker, G., 1988. The establishment of polarity by hippocampal neurons in culture. J. Neurosci. 8, 1454–1468.
- Dupraz, S., Grassi, D., Bernis, M., Sosa, L., Bisbal, M., Gastaldi, L., Jausoro, I., Cáceres, A., Pfenninger, K., Quiroga, S., 2009. The TC10–exo70 complex is essential for membrane expansion and axonal specification in developing neurons. J. Neurosci. 29, 13292–13301.
- Easley, C., Faison, M., Kirsch, T., Lee, J., Seward, M., Tombes, R., 2006. Laminin activates CaMK-II to stabilize nascent embryonic axons. Brain Res. 1092, 59–68.
- El-Husseini, A., Craven, S., Brock, S., Bredt, D., 2001. Polarized targeting of peripheral membrane proteins in neurons. J. Biol. Chem. 276, 44984–44992.
- Endo, M., Ohashi, K., Sasaki, Y., Goshima, Y., 2003. Control of growth cone motility and morphology by LIM kinase and slingshot via phosphorylation and dephosphorylation of cofilin. J. Neurosci. 23, 2527–2537.
- Falk, J., Konopacki, F., Zivraj, K., Holt, C., 2014. Rab5 and Rab4 regulate axon elongation in the xenopus visual system. J. Neurosci. 34, 373–391.
- Felgner, H., Frank, R., Biernat, J., Mandelkow, E.-M., Mandelkow, E., Ludin, B., Matus, A., Schliwa, M., 1997. Domains of neuronal microtubule-associated proteins and flexural rigidity of microtubules. J. Cell Biol. 138, 1067–1075.
- Feltrin, D., Fusco, L, Witte, H., Moretti, F., Martin, K., Letzelter, M., Fluri, E., Scheiffele, P., Pertz, O., 2012. Growth cone MKK7 mRNA targeting regulates MAP1b-dependent microtubule bundling to control neurite elongation. PLoS Biol. 10, e1001439.
- Fivaz, M., Bandara, S., Inoue, T., Meyer, T., 2008. Robust neuronal symmetry breaking by Ras-triggered local positive feedback. Curr. Biol. 18, 44–50.
- Flynn, K., Pak, C., Shaw, A., Bradke, F., Bamburg, J., 2009. Growth cone-like waves transport actin and promote axonogenesis and neurite branching. Dev. Neurobiol. 69, 761–779.
- Flynn, K., Hellal, F., Neukirchen, D., Jacob, S., Tahirovic, S., Dupraz, S., Stern, S., Garvalov, B., Gurniak, C., Shaw, A., Meyn, L., Wedlich-Söldner, R., Bamburg, J., Small, V., Witke, W., Bradke, F., 2012. ADF/Cofilin-Mediated Actin Retrograde Flow Directs Neurite Formation in the Developing Brain. Neuron 76, 1091–1107.
- Fukata, Y., Itoh, T., Kimura, T., Ménager, C., Nishimura, T., Shiromizu, T., Watanabe, H., Inagaki, N., Iwamatsu, A., Hotani, H., Kaibuchi, K., 2002. CRMP-2 binds to tubulin heterodimers to promote microtubule assembly. Nat. Cell Biol. 4, 583–591.
- Galiano, M., Jha, S., Ho, T., Zhang, C., Ogawa, Y., Chang, K.-J., Stankewich, M., Mohler, P., Rasband, M., 2012. A distal axonal cytoskeleton forms an intra-axonal boundary that controls axon initial segment assembly. Cell 149, 1125–1139.
- Garcia, M., Leduc, C., Lagardère, M., Argento, A., Sibarita, J.-B., Thoumine, O., 2015. Twotiered coupling between flowing actin and immobilized N-cadherin/catenin complexes in neuronal growth cones. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 112, 6997–7002.
- Gärtner, A., Fornasiero, E., Valtorta, F., Dotti, C., 2014. Distinct temporal hierarchies in membrane and cytoskeleton dynamics precede the morphological polarization of developing neurons. J. Cell Sci. 127, 4409–4419.
- Garvalov, B., Flynn, K., Neukirchen, D., Meyn, L., Teusch, N., Wu, X., Brakebusch, C., Bamburg, J., Bradke, F., 2007. Cdc42 regulates cofilin during the establishment of neuronal polarity. J. Neurosci. 27, 13117–13129.
 Gil, O., Sakurai, T., Bradley, A., Fink, M., Cassella, M., Kuo, J., Felsenfeld, D., 2003. Ankyrin
- Gil, O., Sakurai, T., Bradley, A., Fink, M., Cassella, M., Kuo, J., Felsenfeld, D., 2003. Ankyrin binding mediates L1CAM interactions with static components of the cytoskeleton and inhibits retrograde movement of L1CAM on the cell surface. J. Cell Biol. 162, 719–730.

Gomis-Rüth, S., Wierenga, C., Bradke, F., 2008. Plasticity of polarization: changing dendrites into axons in neurons integrated in neuronal circuits. Curr. Biol. 18, 992–1000. Gonzalez-Billault, C., Avila, J., Cáceres, A., 2001. Evidence for the role of MAP1B in axon

Gonzalez-Billault, C., Avila, J., Caceres, A., 2001. Evidence for the role of MAP1B in axon formation. Mol. Biol. Cell 12, 2087–2098.
González-Billault, C., Engelke, M., Jiménez-Mateos, E.M., Wandosell, F., Cáceres, A., Avila, J.,

González-Billault, C., Engelke, M., Jiménez-Matos, E.M., Wandosell, F., Cácres, A., Avila, J., 2002. Participation of structural microtubule-associated proteins (MAPs) in the development of neuronal polarity. J. Neurosci. Res. 67, 713–719.

- Goor, D., Hyland, C., Schaefer, A., Forscher, P., 2012. The role of actin turnover in retrograde actin network flow in neuronal growth cones. PLoS ONE 7, e30959.
- Goslin, K., Banker, G., 1989. Experimental observations on the development of polarity by hippocampal neurons in culture. J. Cell Biol. 108, 1507–1516.
- Grabham, P., Seale, G., Bennecib, M., Goldberg, D., Vallee, R., 2007. Cytoplasmic dynein and LIS1 are required for microtubule advance during growth cone remodeling and fast axonal outgrowth. J. Neurosci. 27, 5823–5834.
- Grassi, D., Plonka, F., Oksdath, M., Guil, A., Sosa, L., Quiroga, S., 2015. Selected SNARE proteins are essential for the polarized membrane insertion of igf-1 receptor and the regulation of initial axonal outgrowth in neurons. Cell Discov. 1, 15023.
- Henríquez, D., Bodaleo, F., Montenegro-Venegas, C., González-Billault, C., 2012. The Light Chain 1 Subunit of the Microtubule-Associated Protein 1B (MAP1B) Is Responsible for Tiam1 Binding and Rac1 Activation in Neuronal Cells. PLoS ONE 7, e53123.
- Guo, W., Jiang, H., Gray, V., Dedhar, S., Rao, Y., 2007. Role of the integrin-linked kinase (ILK) in determining neuronal polarity. Dev. Biol. 306, 457–468.
- Gupton, S., Gertler, F., 2009. Integrin signaling switches the cytoskeletal and exocytic machinery that drives neuritogenesis. Dev. Cell 18, 725–736.
- Hammond, J., Huang, C.-F., Kaech, S., Jacobson, C., Banker, G., Verhey, K., 2010. Posttranslational modifications of tubulin and the polarized transport of kinesin-1 in neurons. Mol. Biol. Cell 21, 572–583.
- Hellal, F., Hurtado, A., Ruschel, J., Flynn, K., Laskowski, C., Umlauf, M., Kapitein, L., Strikis, D., Lemmon, V., Bixby, J., Hoogenraad, C., Bradke, F., 2011. Microtubule stabilization reduces scarring and causes axon regeneration after spinal cord injury. Science 331, 928–931.
- Hengst, U., Deglincerti, A., Kim, H., Jeon, N., Jaffrey, S., 2009. Axonal elongation triggered by stimulus-induced local translation of a polarity complex protein. Nat. Cell Biol. 11, 1024–1030.
- Higurashi, M., Iketani, M., Takei, K., Yamashita, N., Aoki, R., Kawahara, N., Goshima, Y., 2012. Localized role of CRMP1 and CRMP2 in neurite outgrowth and growth cone steering. Dev. Neurobiol. 72, 1528–1540.
- Hong, M., Lee, V., 1997. Insulin and insulin-like growth factor-1 regulate tau phosphorylation in cultured human neurons. J. Biol. Chem. 272, 19547–19553.
- Honnappa, S., Gouveia, S., Weisbrich, A., Damberger, F., Bhavesh, N., Jawhari, H., Grigoriev, I., van Rijssel, F., Buey, R., Lawera, A., Jelesarov, I., Winkler, F., Wüthrich, K., Akhmanova, A., Steinmetz, M., 2009. An EB1-binding motif acts as a microtubule tip localization signal. Cell 138, 366–376.

Horiguchi, K., Hanada, T., Fukui, Y., Chishti, A., 2006. Transport of PIP3 by GAKIN, a kinesin-3 family protein, regulates neuronal cell polarity. J. Cell Biol. 174, 425–436.

- Howell, B., Larsson, N., Gullberg, M., Cassimeris, L., 1999. Dissociation of the tubulin-sequestering and microtubule catastrophe-promoting activities of oncoprotein 18/ stathmin, Mol. Biol. Cell 10, 105–118.
- Huang, S.-H., Duan, S., Sun, T., Wang, J., Zhao, L., Geng, Z., Yan, J., Sun, H.-J., Chen, Z.-Y., 2011. JIP3 mediates TrkB axonal anterograde transport and enhances BDNF signaling by directly bridging TrkB with kinesin-1. J. Neurosci. 31, 10602–10614.
- Hur, E., Zhou, F.-Q., 2010. GSK3 signalling in neural development. Nat. Rev. Neurosci. 11, 539–551.
- Hur, E., Saijilafu, Lee B., Kim, S.-J., Xu, W.-L., Zhou, F.-Q., 2011. GSK3 controls axon growth via CLASP-mediated regulation of growth cone microtubules. Genes Dev. 25, 1968–1981.
- Hyland, C., Mertz, A., Forscher, P., Dufresne, E., 2014. Dynamic peripheral traction forces balance stable neurite tension in regenerating Aplysia bag cell neurons. Sci. Rep. 4, 4961.
- Inagaki, N., Chihara, K., Arimura, N., Ménager, C., Kawano, Y., Matsuo, N., Nishimura, T., Amano, M., Kaibuchi, K., 2000. CRMP-2 induces axons in cultured hippocampal neurons. Nat. Neurosci. 4, 781–782.
- Inagaki, N., Toriyama, M., Sakumura, Y., 2011. Systems biology of symmetry breaking during neuronal polarity formation. Dev. Neurobiol. 71, 584–593.
- Jacobs, T., Causeret, F., Nishimura, Y., Terao, M., Norman, A., Hoshino, M., Nikolić, M., 2007. Localized activation of p21-activated kinase controls neuronal polarity and morphology. J. Neurosci. 27, 8604–8615.
- Jacobson, C., Schnapp, B., Banker, G., 2006. A change in the selective translocation of the kinesin-1 motor domain marks the initial specification of the axon. Neuron 49, 797–804.
- Jiang, H., Guo, W., Liang, X., Rao, Y., 2005. Both the establishment and the maintenance of neuronal polarity require active mechanisms: critical roles of GSK-3beta and its upstream regulators. Cell 120, 123–135.
- Jourdain, L., Curmi, P., Sobel, A., Pantaloni, D., Carlier, M.-F., 1997. Stathmin: a tubulin-sequestering protein which forms a ternary T2S complex with two tubulin molecules[†]. Biochemistry 36, 10817–10821.
- Kamiguchi, H., Lemmon, V., 2000. Recycling of the cell adhesion molecule L1 in axonal growth cones. J. Neurosci. Off. J. Soc. Neurosci. 20, 3676–3686.
- Kamiguchi, H., Yoshihara, F., 2001. The role of endocytic l1 trafficking in polarized adhesion and migration of nerve growth cones. J. Neurosci. Off. J. Soc. Neurosci. 21, 9194–9203.
- Kanellos, G., Zhou, J., Patel, H., Ridgway, R., Huels, D., Gurniak, C., Sandilands, E., Carragher, N., Sansom, O., Witke, W., Brunton, V., Frame, M., 2015. ADF and cofilin1 control actin stress fibers, nuclear integrity, and cell survival. Cell Rep. 13, 1949–1964.

- Kapitein, L., Hoogenraad, C., 2010. Which way to go? Cytoskeletal organization and polarized transport in neurons. Mol. Cell. Neurosci. 46, 9–20.
- Kapitein, L., Hoogenraad, C., 2015. Building the neuronal microtubule cytoskeleton. Neuron 87, 492–506.
- Katsuno, H., Toriyama, M., Hosokawa, Y., Mizuno, K., Ikeda, K., Sakumura, Y., Inagaki, N., 2015. Actin migration driven by directional assembly and disassembly of membrane-anchored actin filaments. Cell Rep. 12, 648–660.
- Kimura, T., Watanabe, H., Iwamatsu, A., Kaibuchi, K., 2005. Tubulin and CRMP-2 complex is transported via kinesin-1. J. Neurochem. 93, 1371–1382.
- Kishi, M., Pan, Y.A., Crump, J.G., Sanes, J.R., 2005. Mammalian SAD kinases are required for neuronal polarization. Science 307, 929–932.
- Klein, R., Smeyne, R.J., Wurst, W., Long, L.K., Auerbach, B.A., Joyner, A.L., Barbacid, M., 1993. Targeted disruption of the trkB neurotrophin receptor gene results in nervous system lesions and neonatal death. Cell 75, 113–122.
- Koch, D., Rosoff, W., Jiang, J., Geller, H., Urbach, J., 2012. Strength in the periphery: growth cone biomechanics and substrate rigidity response in peripheral and central nervous system neurons. Biophys. J. 102, 452–460.
- Koester, M., Müller, O., Pollerberg, E., 2007. Adenomatous polyposis coli is differentially distributed in growth cones and modulates their steering. J. Neurosci. 27, 12590–12600.
- Koestler, S., Steffen, A., Nemethova, M., Winterhoff, M., Luo, N., Holleboom, M., Krupp, J., Jacob, S., Vinzenz, M., Schur, F., Schlüter, K., Gunning, P., Winkler, C., Schmeiser, C., Faix, J., Stradal, T., Small, V., Rottner, K., 2013. Arp2/3 complex is essential for actin network treadmilling as well as for targeting of capping protein and cofilin. Mol. Biol. Cell 24, 2861–2875.
- Konishi, Y., Setou, M., 2009. Tubulin tyrosination navigates the kinesin-1 motor domain to axons. Nat. Neurosci. 12, 559–567.
- Kubo, Y., Baba, K., Toriyama, M., Minegishi, T., Sugiura, T., Kozawa, S., Ikeda, K., Inagaki, N., 2015. Shootin1–cortactin interaction mediates signal–force transduction for axon outgrowth. J. Cell Biol. 210, 663–676.
- Kunda, P., Paglini, G., Quiroga, S., Kosik, K., Caceres, A., 2001. Evidence for the involvement of Tiam1 in axon formation. J. Neurosci. 21, 2361–2372.
- Lalli, G., 2009. RalA and the exocyst complex influence neuronal polarity through PAR-3 and aPKC, J. Cell Sci. 122, 1499–1506.
- Lamoureux, P., Ruthel, G., Buxbaum, R., Heidemann, S., 2002. Mechanical tension can specify axonal fate in hippocampal neurons. J. Cell Biol. 159, 499–508.
- Lee, A., Suter, D., 2008. Quantitative analysis of microtubule dynamics during adhesionmediated growth cone guidance. Dev. Neurobiol. 68, 1363–1377.
- Lee, C., Vitriol, E., Shim, S., Wise, A., Velayutham, R., Zheng, J., 2013. Dynamic localization of G-actin during membrane protrusion in neuronal motility. Curr. Biol. 23, 1046–1056.
- Lei, W.-L., Xing, S.-G., Deng, C.-Y., Ju, X.-C., Jiang, X.-Y., Luo, Z.-G., 2012. Laminin/β1 integrin signal triggers axon formation by promoting microtubule assembly and stabilization. Cell Res. 22, 954–972.
- Lein, P., Banker, G., Higgins, D., 1992. Laminin selectively enhances axonal growth and accelerates the development of polarity by hippocampal neurons in culture. Dev. Brain Res. 69, 191–197.
- Lesort, Johnson, G.V., 2000. Insulin-like growth factor-1 and insulin mediate transient site-selective increases in tau phosphorylation in primary cortical neurons. Neuroscience 99, 305–316.
- Lewis, S., Ivanov, I., Lee, G.-H., Cowan, N., 1989. Organization of microtubules in dendrites and axons is determined by a short hydrophobic zipper in microtubule-associated proteins MAP2 and tau. Nature 342, 498–505.
- Li, L., Fothergill, T., Hutchins, Dent E., Kalil, K., 2014. Wnt5a evokes cortical axon outgrowth and repulsive guidance by tau mediated reorganization of dynamic microtubules. Dev. Neurobiol. 74, 797–817.
- Lin, C.-H., Forscher, P., 1995. Growth cone advance is inversely proportional to retrograde F-actin flow. Neuron 14, 763–771.
- Liu, M., Nadar, V., Kozielski, F., Kozlowska, M., Yu, W., Baas, P., 2010. Kinesin-12, a mitotic microtubule-associated motor protein, impacts axonal growth, navigation, and branching. J. Neurosci. 30, 14896–14906.
- Lochter, A., Schachner, M., 1993. Tenascin and extracellular matrix glycoproteins: from promotion to polarization of neurite growth in vitro. J. Neurosci. Off. J. Soc. Neurosci. 13, 3986–4000.
- Lochter, A., Taylor, J., Braunewell, K., Holm, J., Schachner, M., 1995. Control of neuronal morphology in vitro: interplay between adhesive substrate forces and molecular instruction. J. Neurosci. Res. 42, 145–158.
- Lowery, L., Vactor, D., 2009. The trip of the tip: understanding the growth cone machinery. Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol. 10, 332–343.
- Lu, W., Fox, P., Lakonishok, M., Davidson, M., Gelfand, V., 2013. Initial neurite outgrowth in Drosophila neurons is driven by kinesin-powered microtubule sliding. Curr. Biol. 23, 1018–1023.
- Maniar, T., Kaplan, M., Wang, G., Shen, K., Wei, L., Shaw, J., Koushika, S., Bargmann, C., 2011. UNC-33 (CRMP) and ankyrin organize microtubules and localize kinesin to polarize axon-dendrite sorting. Nat. Neurosci. 15, 48–56.
- Mandell, J.W., Banker, G.A., 1996. A spatial gradient of tau protein phosphorylation in nascent axons. J. Neurosci. 16, 5727–5740.
- Marsh, L, Letourneau, P., 1984. Growth of neurites without filopodial or lamellipodial activity in the presence of cytochalasin B. J. Cell Biol. 99, 2041–2047.
- Marsick, B., Flynn, K., Santiago-Medina, M., Bamburg, J., Letourneau, P., 2010. Activation of ADF/cofilin mediates attractive growth cone turning toward nerve growth factor and netrin-1. Dev. Neurobiol. 70, 565–588.
- Marx, A., Godinez, W., Tsimashchuk, V., Bankhead, P., Rohr, K., Engel, U., 2013. Xenopus cytoplasmic linker–associated protein 1 (XCLASP1) promotes axon elongation and advance of pioneer microtubules. Mol. Biol. Cell 24, 1544–1558.

Medeiros, N., Burnette, D., Forscher, P., 2006. Myosin II functions in actin-bundle turnover in neuronal growth cones. Nat. Cell Biol. 216–226.

Ménager, C., Arimura, N., Fukata, Y., Kaibuchi, K., 2004. PIP3 is involved in neuronal polarization and axon formation. J. Neurochem. 89, 109–118.

- Miguel-Ruiz, J., Letourneau, P., 2014. The role of Arp2/3 in growth cone actin dynamics and guidance is substrate dependent. J. Neurosci. 34, 5895–5908.
- Mitchison, T., Kirschner, M., 1988. Cytoskeletal dynamics and nerve growth. Neuron 1, 761–772.
- Montenegro-Venegas, C., Tortosa, E., Rosso, S., Peretti, D., Bollati, F., Bisbal, M., Jausoro, I., Avila, J., Cáceres, A., Gonzalez-Billault, C., 2010. MAP1B regulates axonal development by modulating Rho-GTPase Rac1 activity. Mol. Biol. Cell 21, 3518–3528.
- Morfini, G., Quiroga, S., Rosa, A., Kosik, K., Cáceres, A., 1997. Suppression of KIF2 in PC12 cells alters the distribution of a growth cone nonsynaptic membrane receptor and inhibits neurite extension. J. Cell Biol. 138, 657–669.
- Muñoz-Llancao, P., Henríquez, D., Wilson, C., Bodaleo, F., Boddeke, E., Lezoualc'h, F., Schmidt, M., González-Billault, C., 2015. Exchange protein directly activated by cAMP (EPAC) regulates neuronal polarization through Rap1B. J. Neurosci. 35, 11315–11329.
- Murthy, M., Garza, D., Scheller, R., Schwarz, T., 2003. Mutations in the exocyst component Sec5 disrupt neuronal membrane traffic, but neurotransmitter release persists. Neuron 37, 433–447.
- Myers, K., Tint, I., Nadar, V., He, Y., Black, M., Baas, P., 2006. Antagonistic forces generated by cytoplasmic dynein and myosin-II during growth cone turning and axonal retraction. Traffic 7, 1333–1351.
- Nakamura, T., Yasuda, S., Nagai, H., Koinuma, S., Morishita, S., Goto, A., Kinashi, T., Wada, N., 2013. Longest neurite-specific activation of Rap1B in hippocampal neurons contributes to polarity formation through RalA and Nore1A in addition to PI3-kinase. Genes cells 18, 1020–1031.
- Nakata, T., Niwa, S., Okada, Y., Perez, F., Hirokawa, N., 2011. Preferential binding of a kinesin-1 motor to GTP-tubulin–rich microtubules underlies polarized vesicle transport. J. Cell Biol. 194, 245–255.
- Namba, T., Funahashi, Y., Nakamuta, S., Xu, C., Takano, T., Kaibuchi, K., 2015. Extracellular and intracellular signaling for neuronal polarity. Physiol. Rev. 95, 995–1024.
- Naoki, H., Nakamuta, S., Kaibuchi, K., Ishii, S., 2011. Flexible search for single-axon morphology during neuronal spontaneous polarization. PLoS ONE 6, e19034.
- Nariko, Y., Watanabe, H., Iwamatsu, A., Kaibuchi, K., 2005. Tubulin and CRMP-2 complex is transported via Kinesin-1. J. Neurochem. 93, 1371–1382.
- Neukirchen, D., Bradke, F., 2011. Cytoplasmic linker proteins regulate neuronal polarization through microtubule and growth cone dynamics. J. Neurosci. 31, 1528–1538.
- Nishimura, T., Kato, K., Yamaguchi, T., Fukata, Y., Ohno, S., Kaibuchi, K., 2004. Role of the PAR-3-KIF3 complex in the establishment of neuronal polarity. Nat. Cell Biol. 6, 328–334.
- Nishimura, T., Yamaguchi, T., Kato, K., Yoshizawa, M., Nabeshima, Y., Ohno, S., Hoshino, M., Kaibuchi, K., 2005. PAR-6–PAR-3 mediates Cdc42-induced Rac activation through the Rac GEFs STEF/Tiam1. Nat. Cell Biol. 7, 270–277.
- Oksdath, M., Guil, A., Grassi, D., Sosa, L., Quiroga, S., 2016. The motor KIF5C links the requirements of stable microtubules and IGF-1 receptor membrane insertion for neuronal polarization. Mol. Neurobiol.
- Pedrotti, B., Islam, K., 1995. Microtubule associated protein 1B (MAP1B) promotes efficient tubulin polymerisation in vitro. FEBS Lett. 371, 29–31.
- Perry, R., et al., 2016. Nucleolin-mediated RNA localization regulates neuron growth and cycling cell size. Cell Rep. 16, 1664–1676.
- Pollard, T., 2007. Regulation of actin filament assembly by Arp2/3 complex and formins. Annu. Rev. Biophys. Biomol. Struct. 36, 451–477.
- Pollard, T., 2016. Actin and actin-binding proteins. Cold Spring Harb. Perspect. Biol. 8, a018226.
- Prass, M., Jacobson, K., Mogilner, A., Radmacher, M., 2006. Direct measurement of the lamellipodial protrusive force in a migrating cell. J. Cell Biol. 174, 767–772.
- Preitner, N., Quan, J., Nowakowski, D., Hancock, M., Shi, J., Tcherkezian, J., Young-Pearse, T., Flanagan, J., 2014. APC is an RNA-binding protein, and its interactome provides a link to neural development and microtubule assembly. Cell 158, 368–382.
- Randlett, O., Poggi, L., Zolessi, F.R., Harris, W.A., Randlett, O., Poggi, L., 2010. The oriented emergence of axons from retinal ganglion cells is directed by laminin contact in vivo. Neuron 70, 266–280.
- Rauch, P., Heine, P., Goettgens, B., Käs, J., 2013. Forces from the rear: deformed microtubules in neuronal growth cones influence retrograde flow and advancement. New J. Phys. 15, 015007.
- Río, J., González-Billault, C., Ureña, J., Jiménez, E., Barallobre, M., Pascual, M., Pujadas, L., Simó, S., Torre, A., Wandosell, F., Ávila, J., Soriano, E., 2004. MAP1B is required for netrin 1 signaling in neuronal migration and axonal guidance. Curr. Biol. 14, 840–850.
- Rishal, I., Kam, N., Perry, R., Shinder, V., Fisher, E., Schiavo, G., Fainzilber, M., 2012. A motor-driven mechanism for cell-length sensing. Cell Rep. 1, 608–616.
- Rolls, M., Doe, C., 2004. Baz, Par-6 and aPKC are not required for axon or dendrite specification in Drosophila. Nat. Neurosci. 7, 1293–1295.
- Roossien, D., Lamoureux, P., Vactor, D., Miller, K., 2013. Drosophila growth cones advance by forward translocation of the neuronal cytoskeletal meshwork in vivo. PLoS ONE 8, e80136.
- Rosário, M., Schuster, S., Jüttner, R., Parthasarathy, S., Tarabykin, V., Birchmeier, W., 2012. Neocortical dendritic complexity is controlled during development by NOMA-GAPdependent inhibition of Cdc42 and activation of cofilin. Genes Dev. 26, 1743–1757.
- Ruane, P., Gumy, L., Bola, B., Anderson, B., Wozniak, M., Hoogenraad, C., Allan, V., 2016. Tumour suppressor adenomatous polyposis coli (APC) localisation is regulated by both kinesin-1 and kinesin-2. Sci. Rep. 6, 27456.
- Ruschel, J., Hellal, F., Flynn, K., Dupraz, S., Elliott, D., Tedeschi, A., Bates, M., Sliwinski, C., Brook, G., Dobrindt, K., Peitz, M., Brüstle, O., Norenberg, M., Blesch, A., Weidner, N.,

Bunge, M., Bixby, J., Bradke, F., 2015. Systemic administration of epothilone B promotes axon regeneration after spinal cord injury. Science 348, 347–352.

- Ruthel, G., Banker, G., 1999. Role of moving growth cone–like "wave" structures in the outgrowth of cultured hippocampal axons and dendrites. J. Neurobiol. 39, 97–106. Samuels, D.C., Hentschel, H.G., Fine, A., 1996. The origin of neuronal polarization: a model
- of axon formation. Philos, Trans. R. Soc. Lond. Ser. B Biol. Sci. 351, 1147–1156. Schaefer, A., Kabir, N., Forscher, P., 2002. Filopodia and actin arcs guide the assembly and
- transport of two populations of microtubules with unique dynamic parameters in neuronal growth cones. J. Cell Biol. 158, 139–152. Schaefer, A.W., Schoonderwoert, V., Ji, L., Mederios, N., 2008. Coordination of actin fila-
- ment and microtubule dynamics during neurite outgrowth. Dev. Cell 15, 146–162. Schwamborn, L. Püschel, A., 2004. The sequential activity of the GTPases Rap1B and Cdc42
- determines neuronal polarity. Nat. Neurosci. 7, 923–929. Seetapun, D., Odde, D., 2010. Cell-length-dependent microtubule accumulation during
- polarization. Curr. Biol. 20, 979–988. Shelly, M., Cancedda, L., Heilshorn, S., Sumbre, G., Poo, M.-M., 2007. LKB1/STRAD pro-
- motes axon initiation during neuronal polarization. Cell 129, 565–577.
 Shelly, M., Lim, B., Cancedda, L., Heilshorn, S., Gao, H., Poo, M., 2010. Local and long-range reciprocal regulation of cAMP and cGMP in axon/dendrite formation. Science 327, 547–552.
- Shi, S., Jan, L., Jan, Y.-N., 2003. Hippocampal neuronal polarity specified by spatially localized mPar3/mPar6 and PI 3-kinase activity. Cell 112, 63–75.
- Shi, S., Cheng, T., Jan, L., Jan, Y.-N., 2004. APC and GSK-3beta are involved in mPar3 targeting to the nascent axon and establishment of neuronal polarity. Curr. Biol. 14, 2025–2032.
- Shimada, T., Toriyama, M., Uemura, K., Kamiguchi, H., Sugiura, T., Watanabe, N., Inagaki, N., 2008. Shootin1 interacts with actin retrograde flow and L1-CAM to promote axon outgrowth. J. Cell Biol. 181, 817–829.
- Silva, J., Hasegawa, T., Miyagi, T., Dotti, C., Abad-Rodriguez, J., 2005. Asymmetric membrane ganglioside sialidase activity specifies axonal fate. Nat. Neurosci. 8, 606–615.
- Stepanova, T., Slemmer, J., Hoogenraad, C., Lansbergen, G., Dortland, B., Zeeuw, C., Grosveld, F., van Cappellen, G., Akhmanova, A., Galjart, N., 2003. Visualization of microtubule growth in cultured neurons via the use of EB3-GFP (end-binding protein 3-green fluorescent protein). J. Neurosci. Off. J. Soc. Neurosci. 23, 2655–2664.
- Suter, D.M., Errante, L.D., Belotserkovsky, V., 1998. The Ig superfamily cell adhesion molecule, apCAM, mediates growth cone steering by substrate-cytoskeletal coupling. J. Cell Biol. 141, 227–240.
- Suter, D.M., Schaefer, A., Forscher, P., 2004. Microtubule dynamics are necessary for Src family kinase-dependent growth cone steering. Curr. Biol. 14, 1194–1199.
- Tahirovic, S., Hellal, F., Neukirchen, D., Hindges, R., Garvalov, B., Flynn, K., Stradal, T., Chrostek-Grashoff, A., Brakebusch, C., Bradke, F., 2010. Rac1 regulates neuronal polarization through the WAVE complex. J. Neurosci. 30, 6930–6943.
- Takemura, R., Okabe, S., Umeyama, T., Kanai, Y., Cowan, N.J., Hirokawa, N., 1992. Increased microtubule stability and alpha tubulin acetylation in cells transfected with microtubule-associated proteins MAP1B, MAP2 or tau. J. Cell Sci. 103, 953–964.
- Takenawa, T., Suetsugu, S., 2007. The WASP-WAVE protein network: connecting the membrane to the cytoskeleton. Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol. 8, 37–48.
- Tanaka, E., Ho, T., Kirschner, M.W., 1995. The role of microtubule dynamics in growth cone motility and axonal growth. J. Cell Biol. 128, 139–155.
- Tivodar, S., Kalemaki, K., Kounoupa, Z., Vidaki, M., Theodorakis, K., Denaxa, M., Kessaris, N., de Curtis, I., Pachnis, V., Karagogeos, D., 2015. Rac-GTPases regulate microtubule stability and axon growth of cortical GABAergic interneurons. Cereb. Cortex 25, 2370–2382.
- Toriyama, M., Shimada, T., Kim, K., Mitsuba, M., Nomura, E., Katsuta, K., Sakumura, Y., Roepstorff, P., Inagaki, N., 2006. Shootin1: a protein involved in the organization of an asymmetric signal for neuronal polarization. J. Cell Biol. 175, 147–157.
- Toriyama, M., Sakumura, Y., Shimada, T., Ishii, S., Inagaki, N., 2010. A diffusion-based neurite length-sensing mechanism involved in neuronal symmetry breaking. Mol. Syst. Biol. 6, 394.
- Toriyama, M., Kozawa, S., Sakumura, Y., Inagaki, N., 2013. Conversion of a signal into forces for axon outgrowth through Pak1-mediated Shootin1 phosphorylation. Curr. Biol. 23, 529–534.
- Tortosa, E., Galjart, N., Avila, J., Sayas, C., 2013. MAP1B regulates microtubule dynamics by sequestering EB1/3 in the cytosol of developing neuronal cells. EMBO J. 32, 1293–1306.
- Trivedi, N., Marsh, P., Goold, R.G., Wood-Kaczmar, A., 2005. Glycogen synthase kinase-3β phosphorylation of MAP1B at Ser1260 and Thr1265 is spatially restricted to growing axons. J. Cell Sci. 118, 993–1005.
- Tsvetkov, A., Samsonov, A., Akhmanova, A., Galjart, N., Popov, S., 2007. Microtubule-binding proteins CLASP1 and CLASP2 interact with actin filaments. Cell Motil. Cytoskeleton 64, 519–530.
- Turney, S., Ahmed, M., Chandrasekar, I., Wysolmerski, R., Goeckeler, Z., Rioux, R., Whitesides, G., Bridgman, P., 2016. Nerve growth factor stimulates axon outgrowth through negative regulation of growth cone actomyosin restraint of microtubule advance. Mol. Biol. Cell 27, 500–517.
- Twelvetrees, A., Pernigo, S., Sanger, A., Guedes-Dias, P., Schiavo, G., Steiner, R., Dodding, M., Holzbaur, E., 2016. The dynamic localization of cytoplasmic dynein in neurons is driven by kinesin-1. Neuron 90, 1000–1015.
- Tymanskyj, S., Scales, T., Gordon-Weeks, P., 2011. MAP1B enhances microtubule assembly rates and axon extension rates in developing neurons. Mol. Cell. Neurosci. 49, 110–119.
- Urban, E., Jacob, S., Nemethova, M., Resch, G., Small, V., 2010. Electron tomography reveals unbranched networks of actin filaments in lamellipodia. Nat. Cell Biol. 12, 429–435.
- Utreras, E., Jiménez-Mateos, E., Contreras-Vallejos, E., Tortosa, E., Pérez, M., Rojas, S., Saragoni, L., Maccioni, R.B., Avila, J., González-Billault, C., 2007. Microtubule-

associated protein 1B interaction with tubulin tyrosine ligase contributes to the control of microtubule tyrosination. Dev. Neurosci. 30, 200–210.

- Van Beuningen, S., Will, L., Harterink, M., Chazeau, A., van Battum, E., Frias, C., Franker, M., Katrukha, E., Stucchi, R., Vocking, K., Antunes, A., Slenders, L., Doulkeridou, S., Sillevis Smitt, P., Altelaar, A.F., Post, J., Akhmanova, A., Pasterkamp, J., Kapitein, L., de Graaff, E., Hoogenraad, C., 2015. TRIM46 Controls Neuronal Polarity and Axon Specification by Driving the Formation of ParallelMicrotubule Arrays. Neuron 88, 1208–1226.
- Van Beuningen, S., Hoogenraad, C., 2016. Neuronal polarity: remodeling microtubule organization. Curr. Opin. Neurobiol. 39, 1–7.
- Van Haren, J., Boudeau, J., Schmidt, S., Basu, S., Liu, Z., Lammers, D., Demmers, J., Benhari, J., Grosveld, F., Debant, A., Galjart, N., 2014. Dynamic microtubules catalyze formation of navigator-TRIO complexes to regulate neurite extension. Curr. Biol. 24, 1778–1785.
- Vandecandelaere, A., Pedrotti, B., Utton, M., Calvert, R., Bayley, P., 1996. Differences in the regulation of microtubule dynamics by microtubule-associated proteins MAP1B and MAP2. Cell Motil. Cytoskeleton 35, 134–146.
- Watabe-Uchida, M., John, K., Janas, J., Newey, S., Aelst, L., 2006. The Rac activator DOCK7 regulates neuronal polarity through local phosphorylation of stathmin/Op18. Neuron 51, 727–739.
- Wiggan, O., Shaw, A., DeLuca, J., Bamburg, J., 2012. ADF/cofilin regulates actomyosin assembly through competitive inhibition of myosin II binding to F-actin. Dev. Cell 22, 530–543.
- Winans, A., Collins, S., Meyer, T., 2016. Waves of actin and microtubule polymerization drive microtubule-based transport and neurite growth before single axon formation. elife 5, e12387.
- Wissner-Gross, Z., Scott, M., Steinmeyer, J., Yanik, M., 2012. Synchronous symmetry breaking in neurons with different neurite counts. PLos One 8, e54905.
- Witte, H., Neukirchen, D., Bradke, F., 2008. Microtubule stabilization specifies initial neuronal polarization. J. Cell Biol. 180, 619–632.
- Wojnacki, J., Galli, T., 2016. Membrane traffic during axon development. Dev. Neurobiol. 76, 1185–1200.
- Wu, Y., Frey, D., Lungu, O., Jaehrig, A., Schlichting, I., Kuhlman, B., Hahn, K., 2009. A genetically encoded photoactivatable Rac controls the motility of living cells. Nature 461, 104–108.
- Xu, B., Bressloff, P., 2015. Model of Growth Cone Membrane Polarization via Microtubule Length Regulation. Biophys. J. 109, 2203–2214.
- Yamamoto, H., Demura, T., Morita, M., Banker, G., Tanii, T., Nakamura, S., 2012. Differential neurite outgrowth is required for axon specification by cultured hippocampal neurons. J. Neurochem. 123, 904–910.

- Yan, D., Guo, L., Wang, Y., 2006. Requirement of dendritic Akt degradation by the ubiquitin-proteasome system for neuronal polarity. J. Cell Biol. 174, 415–424.
- Yang, Q., Zhang, X.-F., Pollard, T., Forscher, P., 2012. Arp2/3 complex-dependent actin networks constrain myosin II function in driving retrograde actin flow. J. Cell Biol. 197, 939–956.
- Yau, K., van Beuningen, S., Cunha-Ferreira, I., Cloin, B., van Battum, E., Will, L., Schätzle, P., Tas, R., van Krugten, J., Katrukha, E., Jiang, K., Wulf, P., Mikhaylova, M., Harterink, M., Pasterkamp, J., Akhmanova, A., Kapitein, L., Hoogenraad, C., 2014. Microtubule minusend binding protein CAMSAP2 controls axon specification and dendrite development. Neuron 82, 1058–1073.
- Yau, K., Schätzle, P., Tortosa, E., Pagès, S., Holtmaat, A., Kapitein, L., Hoogenraad, C., 2016. Dendrites in vitro and in vivo contain microtubules of opposite polarity and axon formation correlates with uniform plus-end-out microtubule orientation. J. Neurosci. 36, 1071–1085.
- Yoshimura, T., Kawano, Y., Arimura, N., Kawabata, S., Kikuchi, A., Kaibuchi, K., 2005. GSK-3beta regulates phosphorylation of CRMP-2 and neuronal polarity. Cell 120, 137–149.
- Yoshimura, T., Arimura, N., Kawano, Y., Kawabata, S., Wang, S., Kaibuchi, K., 2006. Ras regulates neuronal polarity via the PI3-kinase/Akt/GSK-3β/CRMP-2 pathway. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 340, 62–68.
- Yu, W., Baas, P.W., 1994. Changes in microtubule number and length during axon differentiation. J. Neurosci. Official. J. Soc. Neurosci. 14, 2818–2829.
 Zhang, X., Hyland, C., Goor, D., Forscher, P., 2012. Calcineurin-dependent cofilin activation
- Zhang, X., Hyland, C., Goor, D., Forscher, P., 2012. Calcineurin-dependent cofilin activation and increased retrograde actin flow drive 5-HT–dependent neurite outgrowth in Aplysia bag cell neurons. Mol. Biol. Cell 23, 4833–4848.
- Zheng, Y., Bagrodia, S., Cerione, R., 1994. Activation of phosphoinositide 3-kinase activity by Cdc42Hs binding to p85. J. Biol. Chem. 269, 18727–18730.
- Zhou, F., Cohan, C., 2001. Growth cone collapse through coincident loss of actin bundles and leading edge actin without actin depolymerization. J. Cell Biol. 153, 1071–1084.
- Zhou, F., Waterman-Storer, C., Cohan, C., 2002. Focal loss of actin bundles causes microtubule redistribution and growth cone turning. J. Cell Biol. 157, 839–849.
- Zhou, F., Zhou, J., Dedhar, S., Wu, Y.-H., Snider, W., 2004. NGF-induced axon growth is mediated by localized inactivation of GSK-3beta and functions of the microtubule plus end binding protein APC. Neuron 42, 897–912.
- Zumbrunn, J., Kinoshita, K., Hyman, A., Näthke, I., 2001. Binding of the adenomatous polyposis coli protein to microtubules increases microtubule stability and is regulated by GSK3 beta phosphorylation. Curr. Biol. 11, 44–49.